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INTRODUCTION 

CARE is a humanitarian non-governmental organization committed to working with poor women, men, 
boys, girls, communities, and institutions to have a significant impact on the underlying causes of 
poverty. CARE seeks to contribute to economic and social transformation, unleashing the power of 
the most vulnerable women and girls. 

CARE implemented the Adolescent Empowerment Project (AEP) in Kenya, funded through the Patsy 
Collins Trust Fund Initiative from 2015 to 2020. The project aimed to empower adolescent girls and 
boys from chronically insecure households to fully exploit their potential, take advantage of 
opportunities, and fulfil their aspirations. Over a 5-year implementation period, the project targeted 
adolescents (aged 10-19) in urban Mukuru (within Nairobi county) and rural Kajiado county with a suite 
of activities and services delivered through partners Hope Worldwide Kenya (HWWK) and Neighbors 
Initiative Alliance (NIA). Inputs were designed to expand life choices and empower participants to 
become engaged citizens and include activities on leadership skills development, adolescent sexual 
and reproductive health (ARSH), economic empowerment, ICT skills, and quality education. 

AEP activities aspire to create change across four domains, namely: 

• Advocacy for gender equitable policies: Influencing policies and the legal environment to 
support the rights of girls. 

• Reduced gender norms and practices: Sensitize on oppressive beliefs and practices that 
enhance girls’ potentials and capabilities. 

• Relevant high-quality education: Ensure girls have access to quality and relevant education in 
a conducive environment. 

• Essential life skills to make informed choices: Girls are empowered to take advantage of 
available opportunities, benefits and services. 

The endline evaluation follows baseline and midline studies, in which adolescent beneficiaries 
participated in assessments on perceptions, attitudes, and practices regarding resources allocation, 
gender norms, leadership skills, financial literacy, ASRH knowledge and behaviors, and relevance of 
schooling. Data informs analysis on change over the project period and general trends of the project’s 
key objectives.  

RESEARC H OBJECTIVES  

The endline aims to assess change among AEP’s targeted beneficiaries. The evaluation intends to 
explore issues related to education and empowerment of adolescent girls and boys from chronically 
livelihood insecure households of Mukuru informal Settlements and rural areas of Kajiado, factors 
influencing their potential, and how they can take advantage of opportunities and fulfil their aspirations 

The evaluation assesses perceptions, attitudes and practices among individual adolescents regarding 
resource allocation, gender norms, leadership skills, and relevance of schooling. The analysis also 
explores changes within and relationships between the project’s key innovations (economic citizenship 
for adolescents, sexual and reproductive health and life skills, mentorship to motivate adolescents, 
and policy and advocacy).   

The findings will inform future programming opportunities at CARE and will provide meaningful 
information for the participating organizations and groups.  

As such, analysis seeks to understand: 

• Change of beliefs and socio-cultural practices that limits girls' potential and capabilities. 

• Changed adolescent behavior on education, ASRH and financial practices. 

• Increased application of leadership competencies among adolescents. 
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METHO DOLO GY  

The end-line evaluation employed a mixed methods approach using both qualitative and quantitative 
aspects. Data was collected in two counties, Kajiado county (Kajiado Central sub-County) and Nairobi 
county (specifically Mukuru, an informal settlement). The end-line evaluation targeted two cohorts of 
adolescents:  

MTE Cohort 

The baseline evaluation captured benchmark data for over 1,000 adolescents in Kajiado and Mukuru. 
The midline, initially designed to track progress after a year of implementation, ultimately longitudinally 
tracked just 95 of the adolescents surveyed at the baseline. This is partly owed to the time between 
the baseline evaluation and the start of project implementation. During that time—in which modules 
were being developed—a number of planned participants dropped out of school, migrated, 
transitioned to higher levels of education, or transferred to other schools. As a result, relatively few of 
the baseline adolescents went on to participate in the AEP project. Then, in the period between the 
baseline and midline evaluations, a number of participants transitioned from primary or secondary 
school. This further limited the longitudinal tracking planned at the outset of the project. As such, in 
addition to the 95 adolescents tracked from the baseline, a new cohort of 521 adolescents was 
recruited for data collection and analysis. The midline evaluation, then, served primarily as a baseline 
for the newly recruited cohort, as longitudinal analysis of the tracked cohort was limited by the small 
sample size. 

The adolescents recruited at midline are henceforth referred to as the “MTE cohort.” The MTE cohort 
were an implementation group consisting of adolescents who participated in the midline evaluation 
study and for whom a minimum level of dosage exposure to project interventions had been 
documented.1 This cohort is characterized by two main features. The first is their participation in 
previous evaluations (and our subsequent ability to track their changes in scores over time). The 
second is exposure to AEP activities. While some of the MTE cohort groups completed the entire 
battery of AEP modules, many were not able to complete all modules due to COVID-19-related 
implementation disruptions. 

Analysis of the MTE cohort will look for changes among tracked adolescents on key project indicators.  

Track 2 Cohort 

In addition to the MTE Cohort, the end-line sample included a new “Track 2” cohort, consisting of 
adolescents who have been exposed to the full project dosage of modules but did not participate in 
earlier evaluation points. 

For the cohort of adolescents (Track 2) that were confirmed to have full project dosage of modules but 
did not necessarily participate in earlier evaluation points, we will look at changes between this group 
at end-line and the baseline population groups on key project indicators. 

SAMPL IN G  

The priority in the end-line was placed on maximizing the final sample’s exposure to project activities. 
As discussed above, the number of modules made available to AEP groups in the MTE cohort varies, 
as implementation was disrupted before all groups completed the full 14-module battery. In addition, 
individual adolescents within a group vary in the number of modules completed, as not all adolescents 
attended each module conducted by their group. When selecting adolescents to either recontact (MTE 

 

 

1 Samples were constrained to adolescents who had completed at least 4 modules. 



   
 

8 
 
 

cohort) or survey for the first time (Track 2 cohort), those adolescents with the highest number of 
completed modules were contacted first.2   

MTE cohort 

The MTE cohort consisted of adolescents from eleven (11) schools in Mukuru and nine (9) schools in 
Kajiado. MTE adolescents who completed at least 4 modules and who were included in the midline 
study were included in the MTE sample frame. Adolescents were sampled and mobilized with the help 
of project partners and a ‘take all’ approach was employed. As the MTE population was limited, 
enumerators included all MTE participants that were successfully mobilized.3 The sample target of 
358 adolescents (179 male, 179 female) was not realized. Ultimately, 242 respondents were contacted 
among the MTE cohort, with 121 respondents in each location and slightly more female respondents 
than male. 

Table 1: MTE cohort sample 
 

Out of School (OOS) In School (IS) Total MTE 

  Boy Girl Total Boy Girl Total Boy Girl Total 

Kajiado 8 20 28 50 36 86 58 56 114 

Mukuru 10 18 28 31 34 65 41 52 93 

Total 18 38 56 81 70 151 99 108 207 

 

Track 2 cohort 

Track 2 cohort adolescents are not tracked across baseline or midline, as the cohort had not 
participated in any previous evaluations. The Track 2 sample frame was constrained to adolescents 
who completed 4 or more modules. For logistical reasons, the Track 2 sample frame sought to 
prioritize school and AEP groups in close proximity to those targeted in the MTE cohort.  Ultimately, 
1,081 AEP adolescent beneficiaries were included in the Track 2 cohort sample frame. A similar ‘take-
all’ approach was employed, whereby all adolescents were mobilized and those who were successfully 
reached were included in the study. The Track 2 cohort benefitted from a substantially larger sample 
frame than the MTE cohort and the intended target of 358 was attained. 

Table 2: Track 2 cohort sample 
 

Out of School (OOS) In School (IS) Total Track 2 

  Boy Girl Total Boy Girl Total Boy Girl Total 

Kajiado 38 46 84 43 56 99 82 102 183 

Mukuru 23 13 36 74 64 138 97 77 174 

Total 61 59 120 117 120 237 179 179 358 

 

Qualitative sampling 

The process for selecting participants for the various qualitative interviews was designed to meet two 
goals: first, to ensure representation of a wide range of viewpoints by, for instance, reaching 

 

 

2 Prioritization of high-exposure adolescents in sampling is limited to the school and/or group level. Due to time and logistical 
constraints, the data collection workplan allocated a pre-determined number of days to each group location. As such, prioritization 
was at the group level, and not at the entire sample population level. 
3 The analytical implications of this sample approach are discussed in the subsequent Limitations section. 
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respondents from both locations and from different levels of involvement in the AEP project; and 
second, to ensure the quality of data by selecting participants of particular relevance to the research 
goals. Qualitative responses complement quantitative data by providing context and speaking to 
project outcomes including change of beliefs and socio-cultural practices that limit girls’ potential and 
capabilities; changed adolescent behavior on education, ASRH, and financial beliefs, knowledge, and 
practices; and increased application of leadership competencies among adolescents. Some of the key 
stakeholders targeted through qualitative interviews included AEP teachers and school head teachers 
from targeted schools; facilitators of out-of-school CARE/KICD module training; CARE AEP staff; 
implementing partners (Hope Worldwide and Neighbors Initiative Alliance); representatives from local 
administrations (chiefs); and community leaders. 

Focus group discussions were organized by gender. In each location, one FGD was conducted with 
mothers and one with fathers. Likewise, focus groups with adolescent males and female were 
conducted separately, given the sensitivity around issues of ASRH. 

Table 3: Qualitative sample 

Key Informant Interviews (KII) 

AEP Learning Module facilitators 1 Mukuru 2 Kajiado 3 

Principal / head teachers 2 per location 4 

Facilitators of out of school CARE/ KICD modules training 2 Mukuru 2 

Implementing Organisations (HWWK, NIA) 1 per organization 2 

CARE AEP staff 1 total 1 

Community leader (Chairlady CBO) 1 total 1 

Local Administration (Chief) 1 total 1 

 

Focus Group Discussions (FGD) 

Female parents – Kajiado – OOS    1 

Male parents – Kajiado – OOS   1 

Female parents – Mukuru – OOS & IS   1 

Male adolescents – Kajiado – IS   3 

Male adolescents – Kajiado – OOS  1 

Female adolescents – Kajiado – IS  3 

Male adolescents – Mukuru – IS   3 

Male adolescents – Mukuru – OOS  1 

Female adolescents – Mukuru – IS   4 

TOTAL QUALITATIVE INTERVIEWS 32 

 

Demographics by sample 

The following tables break down the MTE and Track 2 evaluation sample by cohort, gender, age, 
geographic location, school status, and school level. As the MTE cohorts at midline and end-line are 
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the same adolescents, only the end-line sample is included. The midline sample varies only in age 
and grade level, as adolescents were one year younger at the midline.  

For the Track 2 cohort, the baseline and end-line samples have significant demographic differences 
by gender, age, location, school status, school level of in-school respondents, and highest school level 
achieved by out-of-school respondents. These significant differences illustrate fundamental 
differences between the samples and severely limits the extent to which results can be associated 
with the project, which will be discussed further in the limitations section. 

Table 4: Demographic characteristics by cohort 

    Track 2 
Baseline 

Track 2 
Endline 

MTE 
Baseline 

MTE Endline 

  
n 1696 358 207 207 

Gender 
Boy 42.5% 50.0%* 47.8% 47.6% 

Girl 57.5% 50.0%* 52.2% 52.4% 

Age Mean age 14.2 15.9* 14.23 15.5* 

Location 
Kajiado 44.2% 51.1%* 55.1% 55.1% 

Mukuru 55.8% 48.9%* 44.9% 44.9% 

School status 
In school 57.7% 66.5%* 73.0% 77.7% 

Out of school 42.3% 33.5%* 27.1% 22.3% 

School level (among in-
school) 

Lower primary (class 1-3) 7.2% 0.0%* 16.6% 0.6%* 

Upper primary (class 4-8) 92.8% 77.7%* 47.7% 59.4%* 

Lower secondary (form 1-
2) 

0.0% 5.5%* 33.8% 31.9% 

Upper secondary (form 3-
4) 

0.0% 16.8%* 2.0% 8.1%* 

Highest school level 
(among OOS) 

Lower primary (class 1-3) 5.2% 2.5% 5.4% 0.0% 

Upper primary (class 4-8) 40.7% 24.2%* 32.1% 23.9% 

Lower secondary (form 1-
2) 

13.0% 10.0% 12.5% 4.4% 

Upper secondary (form 3-
4) 

23.7% 26.7% 28.6% 39.1% 

None 17.6% 36.7%* 21.4% 32.6% 

* Significant at p < 0.05 compared to respective baseline 

Table 5 further disaggregates demographic differences by gender and age, and examines the relative 
percent of each gender that is in school or out-of-school across baseline and endline subgroups for 
each cohort as well as the average age of the in- and out-of-school groups. Among the MTE cohort, 
there are no significant differences in the percent of boys or girls who are in- or out-of-school across 
baseline and endline. On average, the mean age of in-school respondents increased by 1.7 years 
between baseline and endline, a significant difference; the mean age of out-of-school respondents did 
not increase significantly. The age increase of in-school respondents by endline is slightly higher than 
the age increase for the entire sample of 1.3 years; this suggests that relatively younger students 
tended to drop out of school, increasing the average age of those who remained in school.  

As in Table 4, there were significant differences in demographic characteristics for the Track 2 baseline 
and endline groups. At endline, boys and girls were both more likely to be in-school than at baseline, 
and both in- and out-of-school respondents were significantly older than at baseline. As discussed 
above, even though these differences can be controlled for using regression analysis, they suggest 
that some underlying, uncontrolled-for differences may also exist in the samples that may bias results. 

Table 5: School status by gender and age 
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    Track 2 
Baseline 

Track 2 
Endline 

MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

Boy 
In school 57.7% 65.9%* 81.8% 83.7% 

Out of school 42.3% 34.1%* 18.2% 16.3% 

Girl 
In school 57.6% 67.0%* 64.8% 72.2% 

Out of school 42.4% 33.0%* 35.2% 27.8% 

Mean age (years) 
In school 11.9 14.5* 12.9 14.6* 

Out of school 17.3 18.7* 17.8 18.4 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

 

D ATA  CO LLE CT IO N  

Prior to data collection, adolescent survey forms were programmed into an online server then 
transferred to each mobile device individually using a wireless or mobile Internet connection using the 
Ona software platform. Consilient’s fieldwork manager worked with the local enumerators on the use 
of electronic data collection and trained them on administering the project’s data collection tools.  

Tools 

Overall, only minor adjustments were made to existing items of tools since the midline, although 
additional items were added to further explore the impact of COVID-19 and to confirm exposure to 
modules. The sampling approach for qualitative data collection was adjusted slightly from midline. The 
adolescent survey, which is held constant between evaluations for comparability of data, was the 
primary data source in measuring change across the project outcomes, namely change of beliefs and 
socio-cultural practices that limit girls’ potential and capabilities; changed adolescent behavior on 
education, ASRH, and financial practices; and increased application of leadership competencies 
among adolescents. The adolescent survey was provided by the CARE AEP team and scripted into 
ODK format by the Consilient team. The survey included the following modules, for which scores were 
produced and compared between and within cohorts: 

• Sexual and Reproductive Health (SRH) 

• Information Communication Technology 

• Financial Literacy 

• Leadership 

• Questions on School 

• COVID-19 Knowledge, Attitudes, Perceptions 

Qualitative tools supplemented quantitative data to help better understand the context in which project 
activities were implemented, ascertain how and why indicators and relationships between variables 
changed—or did not change—over the life of the project, document challenges and best practices, 
and establish lessons learnt to inform future programming. Qualitative tools were provided by the 
CARE AEP team.  

Recontact procedures 

Recontacting adolescents (and recruitment of new cohort participants) was done in close collaboration 
with the CARE AEP team. Prior to data collection, the CARE AEP team worked with schools, 
facilitators for OOS groups, and implementing partners to pre-arrange meetings, determine which 
students were still attending schools, and identify adolescents that had migrated and could not 
participate in the study. We also sought assistance from community members, school representatives, 
and/or local project staff to locate the households of adolescents who are no longer enrolled or not 
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present at the school. For adolescents that could not be traced through CARE’s local networks, 
Consilient utilized the following recontact protocols, after discussions between CARE and Consilient 
teams in daily fieldwork briefings. At each group site, the evaluation team re-contacted participants 
from each cohort with the primary objective of minimizing panel attrition. The recontact procedures 
utilized phone or contact information collected during the project midline, as well as any GPS 
coordinates or other household-level contact details that were available. Researchers attempted to 
reach participants by phone a minimum of three times for each available phone number over the 
course of three days, varying time of the day for call attempts. For participants who could not be 
reached by phone, researchers travelled to the listed household to locate the child, using the available 
GPS data collected in previous rounds. 

AN ALYT I CA L  FR AM EWO RK  

Program outcomes were addressed through both quantitative and qualitative data. Key indicator 
scores relating to ASRH, financial literacy, and leadership skills were developed. Quantitative data – 
and adolescent scores more specifically - is first analyzed as change over time amongst the MTE 
cohort. A linear regression model, controlling for age, is estimated to identify statistically significant 
change over time. Then, baseline and Track 2 data is similarly analyzed, using a linear regression 
estimate controlling for gender, age, and school status. Qualitative data analysis is then used to 
provide more detail and/or context to support any conclusions or key takeaways.  

The analysis also investigated “unplanned insights” and areas of particular concern and interest to the 
CARE AEP team. Unplanned insights were those that arise through exploratory analysis of both 
quantitative and qualitative data. Such unexpected insights are understood to include potential areas 
for further exploration or where further data collection might be advisable to investigate factors that 
emerge as important (through analysis), but where the data collected does not fully illuminate the 
factor or relationship identified. Other unplanned insights may emerge with regard to untapped 
opportunities for change.  

Throughout analysis, data was disaggregated by age, gender, location, school status, and other key 
variables to identify meaningful differences or trends based on demographics.  

L IM I TAT IO N S  

Unavailability of OOS groups 

It was challenging to engage the OOS groups from both Mukuru and Kajiado. In both locations, these 
groups were reported to be involved in livelihood activities; the Mukuru groups were quite busy during 
the day working in small businesses, or as laborers in the nearby factories in Nairobi’s industrial area, 
while those in Kajiado were similarly busy and involved in small businesses and were found working 
in local markets in the area to support their siblings as well. Access to these groups was limited to late 
evenings, which was problematic for the enumerators due to Kenyan COVID curfew restrictions. Some 
OOS groups were also unwilling to participate in the data collection due to lack of financial incentives; 
this was experienced across both locations. Discussions on the matter between Consilient and the 
CARE AEP team settled on prioritization of more willing OOS participants, who required no incentives.  

School closure 

The 2020 school calendar was affected by restrictions due to the COVID-19 pandemic and guidelines 
by the Ministries of Education and Health in Kenya. There was great delay in reopening of schools, 
and once the schools were open, priority for school attendance was for candidates from specific 
primary classes (Class 8) and secondary classes (Form 4), as well as class 4. This restricted access 
to specific adolescents who were not in any of those grades. The CARE AEP team and implementing 
partners engaged the group facilitators and teachers in the different schools in order to reach out to 
those adolescents who were not at school, but some were completely unavailable as they were in 
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different counties. Furthermore, some schools closed for December holidays earlier than others, which 
once again limited the duration for data collection, and could have contributed to the low numbers of 
the MTE cohort. 

Absenteeism and Transferred students 

The number of students who were absent or transferred to other schools in both Mukuru and Kajiado 
were relatively the same by the time data collection for the endline had begun. It is impossible to 
ascertain the reasons for absenteeism and transfer; there are those who could have transferred to 
better schools in the area, those who could have moved out of the area and therefore had to enroll 
into new schools,  there are those who had moved away with no information on whether or not they 
would resume attendance, Some  who moved back to the village due to hardship related to the loss 
of livelihoods during the pandemic that forced their parents out of their homes and those who had not 
reported back to school even after schools opened for their grades. These absent and transfer 
students once again hindered the turnout of adolescents in the MTE cohort.  

Unavailability of male parents in Mukuru  

The qualitative data intended to engage male parents from both Mukuru and Kajiado in FGDs. It was 
a challenge to engage male parents from Mukuru as most of them were working during the day, and 
those that were not working were requesting financial incentives in order to participate in the FGDs. 
The qualitative data therefore only includes views of male parents from Kajiado.   

Incorrect phone contacts/no mobile phones  

A number of the contacts provided from the previous evaluations were incorrect. There were also 
adolescents who had no phone contacts and were absent from schools and could therefore not be 
reached by group facilitators, teachers, or enumerators. This hindered access to the some of the 
adolescents and made it difficult to achieve the targeted numbers of the MTE cohort. 

Sample bias – high exposure adolescents 

The sample strategy, which prioritizes high-exposure adolescents, creates biases in the pool of eligible 
participants. Adolescents who participated in the maximum number of modules are self-selecting in 
nature, and less motivated adolescents will be largely excluded from the study. In addition, 
adolescents with low attendance rates may have been motivated, but may have faced additional 
barriers such as financial or domestic responsibilities, migrated with their family, or lacked the 
necessary support from their family, among other potential factors. The sample frame, therefore, is 
restricted to motivated adolescents with domestic and financial circumstances conducive to 
participation in the AEP project. As such, gains in scores are likely to be exaggerated, compared to 
what may be expected from the AEP population at large.  

Sample bias – adolescent mobilization 

In-school adolescents were reached by conducting school visits, prearranged with focal points at target 
schools. Using the ‘take-all’ approach, enumerators included all adolescents present in school on the 
day(s) of a school’s visit. This skews the sample towards adolescents who are enrolled and attending 
school. These adolescents are likely to possess some number of unobserved characteristics, including 
greater intrinsic motivation and/or a supportive home environment. As such, results indicating positive 
change over time may be exaggerated.  Similarly, reaching out of school adolescents required 
participants to volunteer time and often travel expenses to meet with enumerators. This self-selection 
process is likely to also affect results such that the highest performing adolescents were included in 
the sample.  
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Unlike samples 

Comparison between baseline and either MTE or Track 2 cohorts assumes likeness between the 
populations, but there are demographic differences between the samples which challenge this 
assumption. The baseline sample and Track 2 participants are entirely different samples. Many of the 
baseline respondents did not end up participating in the AEP for a number of reasons, only some of 
which we can account for. Their non-participation in the project suggests there are some difficult-to-
measure characteristics about this sample which make them fundamentally different from the Track 2 
participants who, by definition, did ultimately participate in the project. These characteristics may 
include things like intrinsic motivation, household livelihood type, or level of parents’ support for 
education. Comparing these two groups is problematic and full of caveats, many of which we will not 
be able to measure (as we are constrained by the baseline data available) and about which we can 
only speculate.  

Low response rates 

Due to scripting and data collection errors at midline, the sample of MTE baseline respondents for 
many questions is lower than the total number of MTE adolescents. For example, only 66 percent of 
midline respondents answered the question “Have you visited any healthy facility/hospital/dispensing 
chemist in the past year?” In addition, one endline respondent only answered questions used to 
calculate index scores due to an administration error. Twenty-two MTE adolescents were also not 
matched across midline and endline due to inconsistencies in the recorded names of students within 
either the endline or the midline data. As a result of these issues, the maximum sample size of matched 
MTE adolescents was 207, but the sample size used to analyze changes in response rates over time 
is frequently less than 207. For example, the sample for the question “Have you visited a health 
facility/hospital in the past 12 months to seek any service related to SRH?” was restricted to only 109 
respondents: Those who answered the question at both midline and endline. The sample size was restricted 
in these cases in order to ensure that findings are comparable over time, and not biased due to inclusion 
of endline (or midline) respondents who may be systematically different from those who answered the 
question at midline. 

Low exposure adolescents 

The planned sample frame excluded adolescents who completed fewer than 4 AEP modules. 
However, the realized sample included 31 MTE track adolescents with less than 4 modules complete. 
None of the Track 2 adolescents in the final sample had fewer than 4 completed modules. The final 
sample module completion averages were 8.9 for MTE track and 11.9 for Track 2. Low exposure 
adolescents, who can reasonably be expected to have benefited less than high- or full-exposure 
adolescents, have the potential to reduce observed changes and scores of the endline MTE sample. 
To determine the presence of such effect, an additional analysis of key index scores was conducted 
without the 31 low-exposure adolescents. Scores were then checked against the current full sample’s 
scores for meaningful differences in direction and/or magnitude of change as well as statistical 
significance. Comparison of index scores between the two samples (the full current sample and the 
subsample excluding low-exposure adolescents) are included in Annex 3. Overall, mean sores of key 
indexes saw no meaningful change when excluding the 31 low-exposure adolescents. The p-values 
of index scores decreased in the sample where low-exposure adolescents were excluding, thereby 
increasing confidence in observed changes. However, these results were already statistically 
significant in the current sample. As such, analysis and results of the full sample (including the 31 low-
exposure adolescents) is presented in this evaluation.  
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BELIEFS AND PRACTICES THAT LIMIT GIRLS’ POTENTIAL AND 
CAPABILITIES 

GENDER ST EREOTYPES  

In order to better understand adolescents’ views on SRH-related gender roles and stereotypes, 
respondents were asked to say whether they agreed or disagreed with a set of five statements about 
gender and SRH. The statements are copied below. 

• Women who carry condoms are “easy” or prostitutes. Do you agree or disagree? 

• Having sex with many women is a sign of manhood; Do you agree or disagree? 

• “Real men” don‘t use condoms. Do you agree or disagree? 

• The female (sexual partner) is responsible for protection. Do you agree or disagree? 

• My friends would laugh at me for refusing to have sex. Do you agree or disagree? 

A compiled index was not generated using these statements as the Cronbach’s alpha showed that the 
index had low internal reliability. Instead, answers to each question are compared across cohort, 
baseline/endline, and gender. 

Among the MTE cohort, respondents (girls and boys combined) were significantly more likely to 
disagree that “’real men’ don’t use condoms” at endline than at baseline. There were no other 
significant changes in negative response rates to the remaining four questions. Among all five 
questions, respondents were most likely to agree that “the female is responsible for protection;” more 
than 40 percent of MTE respondents agreed with this statement at both baseline and endline. 
However, respondents also frequently agreed that “women who carry condoms are ‘easy’ or 
prostitutes.” This reveals a potential barrier women face in having safe sex: They are both frequently 
considered to be responsible for protection, but also face stigma when carrying condoms. In later 
analysis of ASRH attitudes and behaviors, we further find that girls are both less likely to express intent 
to use condoms than boys (see Table 13 and Table 14). This suggests that two steps may be important 
in order to increase girls’ use of contraceptives and safe sex practices: First, to continue working to 
reduce cultural barriers and stigma to condom use for women, and second, to increase girls’ access 
to contraceptive methods other than condoms. 

When disaggregated by gender, there were no significant changes in responses to any of the five 
questions among boys. Among girls, respondents were significantly more likely to disagree that the 
female is responsible for protection at endline than at baseline. While this is a positive result, a change 
in attitudes towards gender stereotypes among only girls is unlikely to result in improvements in safe 
sex practices. Future programming may benefit from further information on how education on gender 
stereotypes can be better tailored to reduce harmful stereotypes among boys, not just girls. 

Table 6: Gender stereotypes, MTE cohort (% disagree) 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 204 204 96 96 108 108 

Women who carry condoms 
are “easy” or prostitutes  

57.4% 62.3% 46.9% 53.1% 66.7% 70.4% 

Having sex with many women 
is a sign of manhood 

81.9% 82.4% 79.2% 81.3% 84.3% 83.3% 

“Real men” don’t use condoms  73.5% 82.4%* 75.0% 85.4% 72.2% 79.6% 

The female (sexual partner) is 
responsible for protection  

52.9% 57.8% 58.3% 53.1% 48.2% 62.0%* 
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My friends would laugh at me 
for refusing to have sex  

71.1% 69.6% 62.5% 65.6% 78.7% 73.2% 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Among Track 2 respondents, when controlling for differences in gender, age, location, and school 
status across groups, there were no significant changes in responses to any of the five questions 
between baseline and endline. As with the MTE cohort, respondents agreed that the female is 
responsible for protection and that women who carry condoms are “easy” or prostitutes at relatively 
high rates (greater than 40 percent of respondents for both statements), revealing barriers to safe sex 
for girls.  

Women also bear greater responsibility in the household, according to some qualitative interview 
respondents. In an FGD in Mukuru, mothers mentioned that the most common gender stereotype was 
that a woman’s role in society was to procreate and care for children, and that men could choose when 
to reject their responsibilities for children depending on whether or not they perceive them to be “good” 
or “bad”  children.  

On the one hand, attitudes of male participants demonstrate the extent to which traditional gender 
roles and stereotypes persist in some communities. Fathers in an FGD in Kajiado stated that men and 
women “will never be equal” and that there could not be equality between genders because “women 
cannot do what men can do.” However, this idea is rejected in an FGD in Mukuru, in which mothers 
stated that men and women are equal, although women are often disrespected. They argued that in 
order to combat gender stereotypes and improve women’s role in society, “the men should be 
educated on what is going on and taught about the importance of women in leadership.”  

These statements support the findings from the quantitative analysis above, where boys were more 
likely to agree with harmful SRH-related gender stereotypes than girls. Qualitative interviews 
emphasize that—as the mothers discussed in an FGD—more education is needed to combat gender 
stereotypes among males. 

Not only does quantitative and qualitative data suggest that men and boys are more likely to believe 
in harmful gender stereotypes, they also generally hold primary decision-making power. As a teacher 
in a KII in Kajiado stated: 

Men are the custodians of decision making in every home and boys are equally treated 

like men especially when they are circumcised… Women to some point are given an 

opportunity to make decisions, although on general matters like in schools.  

– Teacher from Kajiado 

The view that men are the custodians of decision-making, when combined with harmful gender 
stereotypes towards ASRH, can serve as a barrier to girls’ empowerment and healthy SRH-related 
behaviors. For example, girls may not feel empowered to ask their partner to use a condom both 
because of negative stereotypes towards condom use and because they do not feel confident making 
a decision or request about contraceptive use when, traditionally, men are the primary decision-
makers. Almost all FGDs with girls from both Mukuru and Kajiado mentioned that SRH issues are 
mainly discussed between mothers and daughters, and rarely with the fathers. The FGDs with female 
adolescents infer that it could be a taboo or simply uncomfortable to engage their fathers on SRH 
issues, which could in turn affect their confidence levels in attempting conversations on contraceptive 
or condom use with their partners. 

 

R4: I can say yes, but especially the mother and the daughter. Fathers do not do this much. They find it 
embarrassing to discuss anything related to sex with their children, especially the girl......... R2: You find the 

mother telling you to avoid boys because you can easily become pregnant. 
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 – Female adolescents from Kajiado 
 

GENDER-B ASED VIOLENC E  AND SRH  

Respondents were asked about their confidence negotiating SRH issues or advocating for themselves 
when faced with sexual harassment (see Table 8).  Among the MTE cohort at both baseline and 
endline, respondents generally agreed that they have a right to complain when faced with sexual 
harassment or assault and that they were confident negotiating SRH practices with their partner. The 
lowest positive response rates were to statements about confidence negotiating condom use and 
general contraceptive use; however, positive response rates to these questions were still fairly high in 
absolute terms, with over 75 percent of respondents at endline expressing confidence negotiating 
these two aspects of SRH. There was little significant change over time for this cohort, except for 
confidence talking to a partner about general contraceptive use, which increased significantly from 
baseline to endline. 

In general, boys and girls in the MTE cohort had similar positive response rates to all statements 
except the statement “I am confident that I can convince my partner to use condoms if desired.” Girls 
were significantly less likely to respond positively to this statement at both baseline (62.0 percent) and 
endline (69.4 percent) than boys (80.8 percent at baseline and 82.6 percent at endline). However, 
among girls, there was a significant increase in positive responses to the statement “I am confident I 
could talk with my partner about contraceptive options.” Among boys, there was no significant change 
in positive response rates between baseline and endline. 

These findings suggest that, while most adolescents in the MTE cohort expressed confidence 
negotiating SRH-related issues or reporting harassment or abuse, there remain barriers for girls in 
particular to negotiate condom use (see “Gender stereotypes” and “ASRH behaviors” for related 
discussion). The findings also suggest that girls may be more confident negotiating use of 
contraceptive methods other than condoms, indicating improvements in girls’ SRH may benefit from 
both reducing barriers to condom use and improving access to contraceptive methods other than 
condoms.  

For the Track 2 cohort, at baseline, statements regarding the respondent’s right to complain if a 
schoolmate touches them for money, negotiating condom use, and resisting peer pressure all had 
relatively low positive response rates, at 57.2 percent, 58.6 percent, and 39.4 percent respectively. 
When controlling for differences in gender, age, location, and school status across baseline and 
endline groups, agreement with the statements on the respondent’s right to complain about a 
schoolmate and resisting peer pressure had increased significantly. A much higher percent of Track 2 
respondents also answered that they would be confident negotiating condom use, but this difference 
was not significant when controlling for gender, age, location, or school status (nor when controlling 
for all of these characteristics). There were no other significant changes across baseline and endline 
for this cohort.  

Interpreting these results as they relate to the AEP project is, ultimately, inconclusive. With only one 
of eight indicator statements exhibiting demonstrable improvement from MTE baseline to endline, 
there is little evidence that confidence in navigating GBV and SRH improved, overall. However, given 
many indicator statements were high at baseline, it is possible that other – more complex, nuanced, 
or mature – gains in this area were made over the project period and are not captured here.  Future 
research may benefit from employment of a more nuanced set of  GBV / SRH indicators to pick up on 
such changes.  

Table 7: GBV and SRH 
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Baseline Track 2 
Regression 
coefficient4 

p value5 
MTE 

Baseline 
MTE 

Endline 
p value 

n 1696 358   2046 204  

I have the right to complain if a 
teacher touches me 
inappropriately in exchange for 
money 

92.8% 88.6% -0.026 0.152 84.3% 85.4% 0.319 

I have the right to complain if an 
adult touches me inappropriately 
in exchange for money 

89.0% 89.4% -0.004 0.837 90.7% 85.9% 0.282 

I have the right to complain if a 
schoolmate touches me 
inappropriately in exchange for 
money 

57.2% 89.1% 0.229 <0.0001* 85.0% 90.3% 0.515 

I am confident that I can convince 
my partner to use condoms if 
desired 

58.6% 71.2% 0.028 0.307 70.9% 75.7% 0.356 

I am confident I could talk with my 
partner about contraceptive 
options 

77.8% 77.9% -0.044 0.078 68.0% 78.6% 0.027* 

I am confident I could ask my 
partner to get tested for HIV 

84.4% 86.6% 0.014 0.423 87.9% 85.0% 0.588 

I am confident I could refuse sex 
if I did not want to have sex 

87.9% 88.6% 0.018 0.344 85.0% 87.9% 0.116 

I am confident I could resist peer 
pressure to participate in risky 
behaviors 

39.4% 80.7% 0.465 <0.0001* 89.3% 86.4% 0.433 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

When asked about the main forms of violence against women and girls in their area, some KII 
respondents claimed that GBV was rarely reported in their community. For example, a female opinion 
leader in Kajiado stated that women and girls now had more rights than in years past, and that as a 
result, she thought that violence against women was rare: 

I can say nowadays unlike in the old days where girls have no rights and women being 

oppressed, we do not experience violence. The few are things like FGM for girls and 

sometimes beating of women by husband, although very rare.  

– Female opinion leader in Kajiado 

Other KII respondents—particularly those in Mukuru—disagreed with this statement, however, 
describing many acts of violence against women that still occur, including domestic violence, sexual 
harassment, “early pregnancies that give women and girls added responsibility of child-care,” 
“discrimination in terms of involvement in conversations and decision making,” early marriages, and 
FGM. This lack of consensus on the occurrence of GBV suggests that GBV may not be openly talked 
about or reported, or that there may not be a strong consensus on the definition of GBV. GBV also 
may occur more commonly—or be more visible or frequently reported—in Mukuru than in Kajiado, as 
respondents in Mukuru were more likely to describe forms of violence against women in their 
community. 

 

 

4 These coefficients can be interpreted as the change in the probability that the respondent agreed with the statement for a Track 2 
respondent compared to a baseline respondent, with gender, age, location, and school status held constant. 
5 P-values are calculated from the regression model which includes controls for gender, age, location, and school status 
6 The sample of MTE respondents is restricted to all respondents who answered all eight questions at both baseline and endline.  
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KII respondents were further asked about their communities’ attitudes towards FGM and early 
marriage. All male and female respondents in both locations stated that their communities were 
fighting FGM, although most respondents acknowledged that FGM did still occur among some 
families. These findings were similar to those in the midline report that referred to some communities 
in both Kajiado and Mukuru practicing FGM in secret. It is challenging to analyze the change over 
time, as there is a possibility that some of the cases are not being reported. We do not have any 
definite numbers or data that confirm explicit change in the community on practicing FGM, except the 
acknowledgement by most respondents that is illegal by law and could lead to arrests or prosecution.   

I can say for now, the community perceive this to be a wicked cultural practice; 

however, some without insight still practiced this in secret. Some of them have 

understood that it is not important. Also, it’s very uncommon because the law is 

punitive on this practice.  

– Female group leader from Kajiado 

In general, respondents to KIIs and FGDs—including both adults and adolescents—also stated that 
early marriages were frowned upon in their communities, although they did still occur. Adolescents 
and adults both mentioned that early marriage was most common among girls who had dropped out 
of school for varied reasons, including early pregnancy, lack of school fees, and drug abuse, 
suggesting that out-of-school girls could benefit most from intervention to reduce these practices.  An 
in-school boy in Kajiado stated: 

Nowadays it is not common because the chiefs are very serious, and they can arrest 

people who do that. I think it is happening especially to those who drop out of school.  

– In-school male adolescent from Kajiado 

KII and FGD respondents described a variety of institutions involved in reducing the prevalence of 
FGM and early marriages, including NGOs, the church, and government institutions. They also 
reported a variety of community-led actions to tackle GBV. A female teacher in Kajiado provided an 
interesting example of a successful community-based intervention in her area: 

Normally, we have parent’s barazas, and during these barazas, we address the issues 

of FGM, early marriages and discourage the parents from practicing on school children 

and sensitize them on the dangers around these cultural practices, and it has been so 

successful. If it gets so hard, we link with the local chiefs, who will help us to force the 

law where necessary. When FGM is done in secrets, the pupils themselves share this 

information, especially now that they have avenues for reporting.  

– Female teacher from Kajiado 

The reporting channels for FGM and early marriages in Kajiado are not mentioned, but one could 
deduce that some reporting is happening with the mention of arrests by chiefs, village headmen, and 
police. A male headteacher in Kajiado emphasized the readiness of the chiefs and “Nyumba kumi” 
leaders in fighting FGM cases, and was supported by a group leader in Mukuru who mentioned those 
found engaging in FGM or early marriages were prosecuted, as these issues were handled by the 
police department and the courts. Respondents in an FGD with parents from Kajiado indicated that 
practicing FGM or early marriages would lead to arrests by the chief, and the child would be taken to 
the rescue center, while those in Mukuru mentioned that FGM and early marriage cases are reported 
to the police, chiefs, and village headmen. However, one female parent stated that reported cases are 
ignored, with no action taken, and this could reduce the number of reports: 
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Majority of the early marriage cases that reported usually no action is taken. Again the cases are ignored hence 
not reported 

– Female parent from Mukuru  

In addition to issues surrounding GBV, confidence was mentioned in several FGDs as an important 
skill in accessing SRH services. When asked why adolescents might not seek SRH services and care, 
a teacher in Kajiado stated that, “[some] are not confident by nature, and are afraid of visiting the 
centers.” In an FGD with male adolescents in Mukuru, “lack of confidence to explain your condition” 
was reiterated as a barrier to accessing SRH services. Additionally, in two FGDs with female 
adolescents in Mukuru, confidence and self-esteem were mentioned as among the skills most useful 
for adolescents to learn for their futures. Overall, both adolescents and adults seem to recognize 
confidence as an important aspect of healthy sexual and reproductive behaviors and attitudes.  

ACC ESS  TO ICT  

Adolescents were asked about their access to ICT, including mobile phones, computers, radios, TVs, 
and the internet. At baseline, 93.5 percent of adolescents reported owning a mobile phone. In contrast, 
at endline, only 47.8 percent of adolescents reported having a mobile phone at home. This would 
appear to suggest a substantial decline in mobile phone ownership, but data on financial access 
suggests that this may not be the case: There was a much smaller decrease in the percent of 
adolescents between baseline and endline who reported having a mobile phone with online banking 
services (75.8 percent and 64.8 percent respectively). This suggests there may have been some 
decline in phone access between baseline and endline—perhaps driven by financial constraints due 
to COVID-19—but that the large drop in reported ownership or access to a mobile phone may be 
driven more by issues during data collection at either baseline or endline (or both) than by actual rates 
of ownership. 

Rates of radio, television, and computer ownership/access increased somewhat from baseline to 
endline. At baseline, 65.6 percent of adolescents said they own a radio, 45.6 percent said they own a 
TV, and 4.8 percent said they own a computer, compared to 70.1 percent of endline respondents who 
reported having access to a radio at home, 59.8 percent who had a TV at home (a significant increase, 
p = 0.001), and 5.0 percent who had a computer at home. Adolescents were also asked about their 
ability to access the internet. At baseline, 18.5 percent of respondents said they had access to the 
internet compared to 31.6 percent of endline respondents; however, this increase was not significant 
when controlling for demographic differences in gender, location, and school status across baseline 
and endline. These results suggest that there may have been some increase in access to ICT devices 
at endline, but that the increase was, in general, not significant. 

In general, at endline, there were disparities in access by gender, location, and school status. Female 
respondents were less likely to have a mobile phone, computer, and internet access at home than 
male respondents. Respondents from Mukuru were less likely to have a mobile phone, computer, TV, 
or internet access at home than those from Kajiado. Out of school respondents were more likely to 
have a mobile phone and internet access than in school respondents, but less likely to have a TV.  

Computer access was low across all demographic groups, averaging 4.9 percent across the entire 
sample. Respondents were, on average, most likely to have a radio (67.3 percent) or a TV (63.1 
percent). About half of all respondents had access to a mobile phone at home, and about one-third of 
all respondents had access to the internet. 

Table 8: Access to ICT, endline respondents 

Respondents were asked: “Do you have a ____ at home?” 

 Male Female Kajiado Mukuru In school Out of school 
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Mobile phone 56.1% 43.1%* 53.9% 45.0%* 35.9% 80.3%* 

Computer 8.2% 1.7%* 1.3% 8.7%* 4.6% 5.5% 

Radio 67.3% 67.2% 69.7% 64.7% 66.3% 69.4% 

TV 65.3% 60.9% 45.7% 81.3%* 73.9% 38.8%* 

Internet 42.9% 19.7%* 19.7% 43.3%* 27.1% 40.4%* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Adolescents in most FGDS stated that a majority of their agemates know how to use ICT gadgets. In 
an FGD with girls in Kajiado, however, it was mentioned that some adolescents may not be familiar 
with ICT gadgets as they reside in remote areas with low network coverage or no electricity. In Mukuru, 
an urban area where issues of connectivity and remoteness are less relevant, adolescents in all FGDs 
seemed familiar with ICT gadgets and reported using their phones for a variety of reasons including 
communication, ordering online, watching movies, learning, social media, and gaming. 

Qualitative data also revealed a variety of challenges to ICT access and use. Majority of the 
adolescents appear to use phones, as a the primary ICT gadget to access the internet, as laptops, 
computers seem inaccessible due to costs.  A teacher in Mukuru mentioned that the low economic 
status of those living in the slums posed a challenge to accessing ICT. Similarly, adolescents in many 
FGDs in both project areas mentioned a lack of funds to purchase ICT devices as a challenge to 
accessing ICT; adolescents in FGDs in Mukuru specifically cited a lack of funds to purchase data 
bundles or connect to Wi-Fi as a barrier to access, as well as lack of skills to operate ICT gadgets and 
lack of power.  

In addition to financial barriers, all but one FGD in Kajiado mentioned parents’ dissatisfaction with 
phone ownership by adolescents as one of the challenges for adolescents to access ICT gadgets. At 
school, a group leader in Mukuru stated that some major barriers to access are a lack of infrastructure 
for ICT and a lack of computer literate instructors. 

Access to ICT both at home and school is important for adolescents because, according to the 
qualitative data, it is one of the primary ways that adolescents access information. ICT devices, 
particularly phones, TV, and radios, were mentioned in almost every FGD with adolescents as a way 
in which they accessed information. “Information,” for respondents, included entertainment such as 
betting games and music videos, materials useful for school, updates on the COVID-19 pandemic, 
and advice on finances and business. Use of ICT to get information on ASRH was not mentioned in 
any FGD.  

SC HOOL SAFETY  

Respondents were asked about whether they feel safe at school, though the context in which this 
study was conducted should be taken into consideration while interpreting these results. The Track 2 
and MTE endline survey both took place during the COVID-19 pandemic, while baseline and midline 
surveys took place before COVID; as such it is difficult to disentangle changes in feelings of school 
safety relating to the pandemic from project-related factors such as harassment or discipline practices. 
Indeed, analysis of feelings of safety at home also strongly suggest that the COVID-19 pandemic had 
a substantial effect on perceptions of safety in general. Respondents in both the Track 2 and MTE 
cohorts were significantly less likely to report feeling safe at home “almost always” and significantly 
more likely to report feeling safe at home “most of the time;” Track 2 respondents were also 
significantly more likely to report feeling safe at home “sometimes.” Differences in feelings of safety at 
home were large in absolute terms, with, for example, 76.8 percent of MTE baseline respondents but 
only 51.3 percent of MTE endline respondents reporting feeling safe at home “almost always”—a 
difference of more than 25 percentage points. These consistent and large declines in feelings of safety 
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at both school and home suggest that perceptions of safety were driven by external, rather than 
personal, factors—namely, the COVID-19 pandemic. 

Among the MTE cohort, feelings of school safety significantly decreased between baseline and 
endline: respondents were more likely to say they feel safe “sometimes” or “most of the time,” and less 
likely to say they feel safe “almost always.” At both baseline and endline, there were no significant 
differences in feelings of school safety by gender. 

A similar trend occurred in the Track 2 cohort, with respondents more likely to say they feel safe “rarely” 
or “most of the time” and less likely to say “almost always.” Among baseline respondents, when 
controlling for school status and location, girls were significantly more likely to report feeling 
“sometimes” safe (8.5 percent of respondents) than boys (4.3 percent). At endline, there were no 
significant differences in feeling of school safety by gender when controlling for demographic 
characteristics.   

Table 9: Feelings of school safety 

Respondents were asked: “Do you feel safe at school?” 
 Baseline Track 2 MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

Rarely 2.2% 6.3%* 2.0% 5.0% 

Sometimes 6.8% 8.0% 5.3% 19.4%* 

Most of the time 19.5% 35.3%* 12.6% 43.1%* 

Almost always 71.6% 49.6%* 80.1% 31.3%* 

Refuse to answer 0.0% 0.8% 0.0% 1.3% 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

While the Track 2 results may suggest that gender disparities in school safety decreased at endline, 
due to the confounding effect of the COVID-19 pandemic, it is impossible to make any conclusions 
about the underlying mechanisms driving the relative change in girls’ and boys’ feelings of school 
safety. Qualitative data from FGDs generally supports the hypothesis that changes in feelings of 
school safety were due to COVID-19, although there were disagreements over whether it was safer 
for students to be in schools or at home. Respondents in three FGDs specifically cited COVID-related 
concerns regarding school safety. 

ADOLESCENT SEXUAL AND REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH 

C HANGE O VER T IME IN  ASRH  

ACCES S  TO  S EX UA L  AN D  REP RO D UCT I VE  H EALTH  SERV I CES  

Adolescents were asked whether they visited a health facility or hospital in the past year to access 
sexual and reproductive health (SRH) services. They were then asked about factors preventing them 
from accessing SRH services. 

For the MTE cohort, significantly fewer respondents had accessed SRH services in the past 12 months 
at endline than at baseline. Among MTE respondents, both boys and girls were less likely to have 
visited a health facility for SRH services at endline than at midline, although this result was only 
significant for girls. However, this should not necessarily be taken as an indication of less interest in 
or more barriers to SRH services. These results may simply be due to the fact that demand for SRH 
services is not necessarily constant over time; for instance, a girl who receives an IUD one year may 
not need SRH services in subsequent years due to the longevity of that contraceptive method. Further 
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analysis of respondents’ reasons for not accessing SRH services (see Table 11) suggests that a large 
portion of respondents did not require SRH services, particularly in the MTE endline group. 

Table 10: Access to ASRH, MTE cohort 

Respondents were asked: “Have you visited a health facility/hospital in the past 12 months to seek any 
service related to SRH?” 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 109 109 51 51 58 58 

No 42.2% 63.3% 54.9% 68.6% 31.0% 58.6% 

Yes 57.8% 36.7% 45.1% 31.4% 69.0% 41.4% 

RTA 0.0% 0.0% 0.0% 0.0% 0.0% 0.0% 

p-value <0.0005*  0.095  0.011*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Within the MTE cohort, at baseline, out of school respondents were significantly more likely (p < 0.05) 
to have visited a health facility for SRH services than in school respondents. At endline, while out of 
school respondents still reported visiting a health facility more frequently than in school respondents 
(43.5 percent and 25.6 percent, respectively) this difference was no longer significant. However, both 
in school and out of school respondents reported lower rates of access to a health facility at endline 
than at baseline. Similarly, at baseline, girls were significantly (p = 0.02) more likely to report having 
accessed a health facility for SRH services than boys; at endline, there was no longer any significant 
difference by gender, but both girls and boys reported lower levels of access. There were no significant 
differences in access by location (Kajiado or Mukuru). This suggests that while the program may have 
been more effective at improving access to ASRH services among in school than out of school 
participants and among boys than girls, there remain significant barriers to access for all groups.  

Among all MTE respondents, higher scores on the SRH confidence assessment were significantly and 
positively correlated with an increased likelihood of accessing a health facility for SRH services: A one 
point increase on the SRH confidence assessment corresponds to a 1.4 percent increase in likelihood 
that a respondent reported having accessed a health facility for SRH services. This effect size 
decreased when controlling for differences in age, gender, location, and school status—to a 0.9 
percent increase in likelihood of access—and was no longer significant at the p < 0.05 level, although 
it remained significant at p < 0.10 (p = 0.052). There was no significant relationship between scores 
on the Youth Leadership Index (YLI) and access to SRH services. In addition, using a fixed effects 
panel regression to measure change over time between MTE baseline and endline adolescents, no 
significant relationship was found between changes in SRH confidence or leadership and changes in 
access to SRH services.  

Among the Track 2 cohort, at baseline, 22.9 percent of respondents had accessed SRH services at a 
health facility, compared to 28.5 percent of endline Track 2 respondents. When controlling for 
demographic differences in gender, age, location, and school status across baseline and endline 
groups, although endline Track 2 respondents were slightly more likely to have accessed SRH 
services than baseline respondents, this result was not significant. As discussed above, however, 
these results should not necessarily be taken as an indication that participants in the project faced 
more barriers to accessing SRH services over time; demand for SRH services may vary over time, 
leading to variations in SRH access that are not necessarily driven by cultural factors or other barriers. 

Within the Track 2 baseline and endline groups, girls were significantly (p < 0.05) more likely to access 
a health facility for SRH services than boys when controlling for differences in age, location, and school 
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status. However, the gap between access rates had decreased from baseline (when girls were 11.5 
percentage points more likely to have accessed a health facility for SRH services in the last year than 
boys, other demographic factors held constant) to endline (8.8 percentage points). As discussed with 
the MTE cohort above, this suggests that the program may have been more effective at improving 
access to ASRH services among boys than girls, but given overall low levels of access, clearly barriers 
remain for all groups. 

As with the MTE cohort, higher scores on the SRH confidence assessment were significantly and 
positively correlated with an increased likelihood of accessing a health facility for SRH services, while 
there was no significant correlation between YLI scores and access to SRH services. The effect of 
confidence on access was similar across both cohorts: Among all Track 2 respondents, a one point 
increase in SRH confidence score corresponded with a 1.5 percent increase in likelihood that a 
respondent reported having accessed a health facility for SRH services. When controlling for 
demographic characteristics, this effect size decreased to 0.9 percent, and remained significant (p < 
0.001) The cross-sectional analysis of confidence and SRH access among MTE and Track 2 
respondents suggests that confidence may be a significant determinant of whether an adolescent 
accesses SRH services at a health facility or hospital. 

Quantitative analysis of adolescents’ reasons for not accessing SRH services the argument that 
because demand for SRH services can vary over time, participants in the program may not have 
accessed SRH services simply because they did not need these services.7 The most frequent reason 
for not accessing SRH services among all respondents who had not accessed these services (Track 
2, MTE endline, and MTE baseline) was that they did not require SRH services. Positive responses to 
the statement “I did not require SRH services” also increased significantly from MTE baseline to 
endline. Among MTE endline respondents, the next most common reasons for not accessing SRH 
services were that the respondent was afraid that people would see and talk about her or was afraid 
to go. Among MTE baseline respondents, the next most common reason was that the respondent did 
not know where to go. Among Track 2 respondents, the next most common reason was that the 
respondent did not have money to pay for the visit. Further analysis, however, finds no significant 
relationship between savings and access to SRH services for either MTE or Track 2 cohorts. 
Adolescents may rely on sources of money other than their own savings for SRH services, or, 
alternatively, financial constraints may only affect a small portion of adolescents who wish to access 
health services—for example, those for whom the only health facility available is private. 

Although no strong conclusions can be drawn from these results due to low sample size, it appears 
that after participating in the project, endline respondents may have had less fear of accessing SRH 
services and, possibly, less concern about stigma surrounding SRH services, although these changes 
were not significant. They also seem to have had less need for SRH services, leading to lower rates 
of access regardless of changes to cultural or other barriers. 

Table 11: Reasons for not accessing ASRH services 

Respondents who answered “No” when asked if they had accessed ASRH services at a health facility 
were then asked: “If no, why not?” 

 
Track 2 MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 255 33 33 

I fear my parents will know  5.5% 6.1% 3.0% 

I don’t know where to go  3.5% 9.1% 9.1% 

I am afraid to go   4.7% 12.1% 0% 

I do not have money to pay for the visit   6.7% 6.1% 3.0% 

 

 

7 Baseline data was not analyzed for this question, as 74.5 percent of respondents answered “Other.” 
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I do not have reliable transportation    0.8% 0.0% 0.0% 

I fear that people will see me and talk about me 2.4% 15.2% 6.1% 

I did not require SRH services  82.7% 51.5% 87.9%* 

Other 5.9% 0.0% 3.0% 

* Significant at p < 0.05 
Numbers may not sum to 100 because multiple responses were allowed. 

A few of the key informants mentioned that not all adolescents visit health centers, with girls paying 
more visits to these facilities to access information on menstrual hygiene, including the use of sanitary 
pads and pain medication, and for voluntary counselling and testing on HIV. 

Yes but a very small percentage: majority are the girls, rarely for boys. SRH: menstrual issues they go to get 
pain killers, HIV testing, guidance and counselling 

– IS  Male Group Leader from Kajiado 

FGD respondents were also asked about challenges to accessing ASRH services. Among these 
respondents, lack of money appeared to be a great challenge to accessing to health facilities across 
all the project areas. High transport costs and health facility fees, especially for private facilities, hinder 
access to health services: 

In most cases, when you don’t have money, then it becomes so hard for one to access 

a health facility especially when its far. Also some of them charge some fee, and if you 

do not have then it becomes so hard to access.  

– In-school male adolescent from Kajiado 

Fear and shyness were mentioned by respondents from both male and female FGDs as a challenge 
in accessing health facilities, while a few adolescents from both female and male FGDs in Mukuru 
stated the nurses in the health facilities were arrogant and unapproachable. 

Adult FGD respondents expressed somewhat different views on ASRH access than adolescent 
respondents. Teachers from both Mukuru and Kajiado mentioned that adolescents visit health 
facilities, although girls were said to pay more visits. A teacher from Mukuru mentioned that 
customs/beliefs may dissuade adolescents from seeking SRH services, while a group leader from 
Mukuru cited issues of privacy and fear of medical personnel at health facilities as a great barrier to 
seeking SRH services. In contrast, parents from both male and female FGDs stated that a 15-year-
old girl would have no issues visiting a health facility and that she would receive the information and 
knowledge that she requires. 

Some male parents from the Kajiado FGD mentioned that they support their children through paying 
school fees, and as such they should access SRH information from schools. The parents also cited 
that SRH information should be readily available to adolescents. The FGDs with female parents in 
both Kajiado and Mukuru agreed that adolescents should access SRH information from their teachers, 
with one parent from Mukuru emphasizing on the importance of parental support in addressing 
adolescent SRH needs. 

teaching them on sex issues, peer pressure, we parents to become their friends, show them love, support, find a 
better way of saying no. 

-IS & OOS Female Parents from Mukuru 

Overall, the qualitative analysis suggests that adolescents continue to perceive both cultural and 
financial barriers to accessing ASRH services. Perhaps as a result, visits to health facilities and 
hospital to access ASRH services remain fairly low, with less than 30 percent of Track 2 and MTE 
endline respondents accessing these services in the past year.  
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Barriers, however, appear fairly similar across gender. At endline, there was no statistically significant 
difference in responses by gender.8 

Table 12: Reasons for not accessing ASRH services at endline, by gender (all endline respondents) 

Respondents who answered “No” when asked if they had accessed ASRH services at a health facility 
were then asked: “If no, why not?” 

 
Boys Girls p-value 

n 209 191  

I fear my parents will know  5.3% 6.3% 0.655 

I don’t know where to go  8.6% 3.7% 0.051 

I am afraid to go   5.3% 5.2% 0.990 

I do not have money to pay for the visit   5.3% 4.2% 0.639 

I do not have reliable transportation    1.0% 2.1% 0.364 

I fear that people will see me and talk about me.   4.3% 1.6% 0.100 

I did not require SRH services  78.0% 84.3% 0.133 

Other 5.7% 3.7% 0.333 

* Significant at p < 0.05 
Numbers may not sum to 100 because multiple responses were allowed. 

ASRH  BEH A V IO RS  

Adolescents were asked about their SRH behaviors, including sexual intercourse, use of 
contraceptives, and attitudes towards contraceptives. Among MTE respondents, a lower percentage 
reported having had sexual intercourse at endline (32 percent) than at baseline (34.8 percent). Since 
MTE respondents are the same adolescents tracked across one year, this result suggests a major 
data reliability issue, as endline figures should be greater than or equal to baseline figures. Indeed, 26 
respondents reported having had sex at baseline but did not report having had sex at endline. We 
have removed from the analysis any respondents who reported having sex at baseline but not endline; 
however, results in this section should still be interpreted with caution. 

The average age of first sexual intercourse increased between MTE baseline and MTE endline 
respondents, from 13.6 years to 15.7 years. As above, we note that the decrease in number of 
respondents to this question between baseline and endline may mean that the data is unreliable, and 
respondents are uncomfortable answering questions about their sexual history honestly. However, the 
increase in age of first sexual intercourse between baseline and endline suggest that program activities 
may have contributed to a delay in sexual activity among participants. 

Respondents were asked whether they had used a condom during their last sexual encounter. There 
was no significant difference in condom use between baseline and endline for all respondents. When 
disaggregated by gender, however, girls reported significantly less condom use at endline, although 
these results are not conclusive due to low sample size.9 

Table 13: Condom use, MTE cohort 

Respondents were asked: “Did you use a condom during your last sexual encounter?” 

 

 

8 Results cannot be compared to MTE baseline due to very low sample size. 
9 To ensure comparability of results, this sample was restricted to only those respondents who answered the question at both baseline 
and endline. When all respondents who answered this question at either baseline or endline are included, the percentage of each 
response does not change significantly, but the percentage of girls responding “yes” at endline increases to 23.5 percent, and the 
decrease from baseline to endline is no longer significant. 
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All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 45 45 20 20 25 25 

No 62.2% 68.9% 55.0% 50.0% 68.0% 84.0% 

Yes 37.8% 31.1% 45.0% 50.0% 32.0% 16.0% 

p-value 0.373  0.735  0.040*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Respondents were also asked if they were currently using a contraceptive method other than 
condoms. There were no significant differences in contraceptive use between MTE baseline and 
endline cohorts. Among the MTE cohort, 12 percent of baseline respondents10 reported using a 
contraceptive other than condoms, compared to 28 percent of endline respondents; these results were 
not significant, and due to low sample size, cannot be strongly interpreted. 

At baseline, 35.5 percent of respondents indicated that they had had sex, compared to 36.9 percent 
of Track 2 respondents. Percentages did not differ substantially across girls and boys: 35.2 percent of 
girls and 35.9 percent of boys reported having had intercourse at baseline, compared to 36.3 percent 
of girls and 37.4 percent of boys from the Track 2 cohort. At baseline, the average age of first sexual 
intercourse was 13.8 years; at endline, among Track 2 respondents, the average age had increased 
to 15.4 years.  

At baseline, 31.4 percent of respondents reported using a condom, compared to 44.7 percent of Track 
2 respondents. However, when controlling for demographic differences in gender, age, location, and 
school status across baseline and endline groups, there was no significant difference in condom use 
between baseline and endline. Respondents were also asked if they were currently using a 
contraceptive method other than condoms. There were no significant differences between baseline 
and endline Track 2 respondents. Among baseline respondents, 20.9 percent reported using a 
contraceptive other than condoms, compared to 22 percent of endline respondents.   

These results reveal little has changed with regards to targeted adolescents’ use of contraceptives or 
access to ASRH services (which may be a main source for access to contraceptives, particularly for 
contraceptive methods other than condoms).  

Further analysis revealed differences by gender. On average, girls had their first sexual intercourse 
more than one year later than boys. Among all endline respondents, the average age of first sexual 
intercourse for boys was 14.9 years, and the average age for girls was 16.1 years. Among all endline 
respondents (Track 2 and MTE), boys were more likely to have used a condom than girls: 49 percent 
of boys reported using a condom compared to 33 percent of girls, a significant difference (p = 0.02). 
The baseline results showed a similar pattern at lower levels, with 39 percent of boys and 25.7 percent 
of girls reporting condom use. These results suggest that the project may have helped to encourage 
condom use, but as discussed above, more barriers to condom use remain for girls than for boys. Girls 
may still feel uncomfortable encouraging their partners to use a condom during sex, or, conversely, 
may be more likely to rely on contraceptive methods other than condoms. 

Indeed, further analysis finds that girls are significantly more likely than boys (p < 0.001) to use 
contraceptive methods other than condoms, suggesting that some girls may be relying on these 
methods instead of condoms, which they may feel less comfortable with or empowered to use. Among 
all endline respondents who had had sex, 34.3 percent of girls reported using a contraceptive method 

 

 

10 The sample is restricted to only those respondents who answered the question in both the MTE baseline and endline (n = 25). No 
boys in the MTE baseline cohort answered this question. 
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other than condoms compared to 6.1 percent of boys; this result was somewhat expected, given that 
most other contraceptive methods available, such as birth control pills, depo, and implants, are made 
primarily for women. In the endline survey, Track 2 and MTE cohorts who reported using a 
contraceptive method other than condoms were also asked which contraceptive method they used. 
The most common contraceptive method for both Track 2 and MTE respondents was depo/injections, 
with 44.8 percent and 54.6 percent of respondents reporting use of this method respectively. The next 
most common contraceptive method was emergency pills, with 24.1 of Track 2 respondents and 36.4 
percent of MTE respondents reporting use of this contraceptive method. While few conclusions can 
be drawn from this data due to low sample size, the results suggest that girls may be drawn to 
contraceptive methods that do not require regular attention (i.e., preferring a one-time emergency pill 
to a daily birth control bill) and that are non-invasive (i.e., preferring depo/injections to an IUD). 
Improving girls’ access to these methods may help increase the use of contraceptives other than 
condoms.  

ATT I T UD ES  TO WA R D S  CO N TRACE PT I V E  US E  

All respondents, regardless of sexual history, were asked several questions about their attitudes 
towards contraceptive use. For the MTE cohort, at baseline, 61.6 percent of respondents stated that 
they would use a condom if they had sex before marriage, compared to 69.2 percent of respondents 
at endline. This difference was not significant. There was also no significant change in attitudes 
towards condom use before marriage by gender across baseline and endline. 

Table 14: Attitudes toward condom use before marriage, MTE cohort 

Respondents were asked: “If you ever have sex before marriage, would you use a condom?” 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 198 198 95 95 103 103 

No 33.8% 29.8% 27.4% 16.8% 39.8% 41.8% 

Yes 61.6% 69.2% 71.6% 83.2% 52.4% 56.3% 

RTA 4.6% 1.0% 1.1% 0.0% 7.8% 1.9% 

p-value 0.405  0.181  0.936  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Respondents were then asked if they knew where to access a contraceptive method if they wanted to 
use one. Only a small sample of MTE endline respondents (n = 11) answered this question, so results 
are likely not representative, and should not be compared to baseline for the purpose of determining 
statistical significance of results. Results are also not disaggregated by gender due to low response 
rates. For MTE endline respondents, a high percentage—90.9 percent—reported knowing where to 
get a contraceptive method if they wanted it. Only 51.7 percent of MTE baseline respondents reported 
knowing where to access a contraceptive method. The endline results are in approximate accordance 
with responses to the question of why respondents had not accessed SRH services (see Table 11), 
where less than 10 percent of MTE endline respondents said they did not know where to go. However, 
when asked this same question, less than 10 percent of MTE baseline respondents said that they did 
not know where to go; these results seemingly contradict the low percent of MTE baseline respondents 
who reported knowing where to access a contraceptive method for this indicator. These results may 
simply be due to randomness induced by low sample size or may imply unreliable responses. 

Respondents were then asked if they would use a contraceptive method if they knew how to access 
it. For the MTE cohort, at baseline, a slightly greater percent of respondents said that they would use 
a contraceptive method than at endline, but this difference was not significant. There was also no 
significant difference by gender in responses to this question. 
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Table 15: Attitudes towards contraceptive use and access 

Respondents were asked: “Would you use a contraceptive method if you knew how to access it?” 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 206 206 98 98 108 108 

No 39.32 41.75 25.51 35.71 51.85 47.22 

Yes 59.71 55.83 73.47 62.24 47.22 50 

RTA 0.97 2.43 1.02 2.04 0.93 2.78 

p-value 0.614  0.099  0.619  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Among the Track 2 cohort, at baseline, 41.2 percent of respondents said that they would use a condom 
if they had sex before marriage, compared to 69.3 percent of endline respondents. When controlling 
for differences in gender, age, location, and school status between baseline and endline, there was a 
significant difference (p = 0.01) in positive attitudes towards condom use across baseline and endline, 
suggesting that the project may have positively affected attitudes towards condom use among 
participants. 

Respondents were then asked if they knew where to access a contraceptive method if they wanted to 
use one. Only a small sample of Track 2 endline respondents (n = 29) answered this question, so 
results are likely not representative, and should not be compared to baseline for the purpose of 
determining statistical significance of results. Results are also not disaggregated by gender due to low 
response rates. For Track 2 respondents, a high percentage—90 percent—reported knowing where 
to get a contraceptive method if they wanted it. Only 34 percent of baseline respondents reported 
knowing where to access a contraceptive method. This suggests that the project may have had 
success in increasing knowledge about how to access contraceptive methods.11  

Respondents were then asked if they would use a contraceptive method if they knew how to access 
it. At baseline, 36.9 percent of respondents said that they would use a contraceptive method if they 
knew how to access it, compared to 57.3 percent of Track 2 endline respondents. When controlling 
for demographic characteristics, there was a significant difference (p = 0.001) between baseline and 
Track 2, again suggesting some improvements with regards to attitudes towards condom use among 
participants. 

These results suggest that the project may have had some success in improving knowledge about 
how to access contraceptive methods and improving attitudes towards condom use, but the findings 
are generally inconclusive. The results for the Track 2 cohort suggest an increase in desire to use 
condoms and contraceptive methods, but the lack of significant results from the MTE cohort means 
that this result is not definitive. Additionally, the substantial increase in respondents who report 
knowing where to access a contraceptive method suggests some positive change in knowledge of 
ASRH services; however, low sample sizes and contradictory results also makes this result uncertain.  

We also find some important differences by gender in the cross-sectional data. Among all endline 
respondents (Track 2 and MTE), boys were more likely to state that they would use a condom if they 
had sex before marriage than girls. Seventy-eight percent of boys responded that they would use a 
condom compared to 61 percent of girls, a significant difference (p < 0.001). This suggests that girls 
face more barriers—potentially including stigma, fear of asking their partner to use a condom, and low 
levels of access to condoms—than boys towards condom use. As discussed above, girls may also 

 

 

11 Unfortunately, baseline results cannot be cross-checked with answers to the question of why respondents had not accessed SRH 
services at a health facility due to an error at baseline in which the majority of responses were coded “Other.” 
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feel more comfortable with or inclined to use contraceptive methods other than condoms, which they 
are more likely to access than boys. 

Furthermore, among all endline respondents (Track 2 and MTE endline), there was no statistically 
significant difference between boys and girls in responses to the question regarding whether they 
would use a contraceptive method if they knew how to access one. For boys, 58.9 percent said that 
they would use a contraceptive method, while 54.7 percent of girls said they would. These results, 
when compared to current levels of condom use and attitudes toward condom use before marriage, 
suggest that girls may be more interested in or empowered to use contraceptive methods other than 
condoms, and that access to contraceptives may be a barrier for girls. Girls are significantly less likely 
to use condoms (see “Condom use”), and are also less likely to state that they would use condoms 
before marriage; however, they answer that they would use contraceptive methods if they had access 
at a similar level as boys. This suggests that more work is needed to improve access to contraceptive 
methods for girls, as well as to improve girls’ access to and level of comfort using condoms. 

SRH  KN O WLED GE  

To measure adolescents’ knowledge of key SRH topics, respondents were asked to answer 11 
true/false questions regarding pregnancy, condom use, and HIV/AIDS.  

Among the MTE cohort, endline respondents performed significantly better than baseline respondents 
on questions regarding whether a healthy-looking person can have HIV/AIDS and whether abstaining 
from sex prevents HIV infection. Comparing baseline to endline, girls’ ability to answer SRH questions 
correctly improved substantially more than boys’. Girls performed significantly better on four questions 
between baseline and endline (regarding whether a girl can get pregnant the first time she has sex, 
whether condoms can be used more than once, if a healthy-looking person can have HIV/AIDS, and 
if condom use reduces the chance of getting HIV and STIs), while boys only performed significantly 
better on one question (whether abstaining from sex prevents HIV infection). These results suggest 
that in general, girls seem to enter the project with roughly equivalent or slightly lower levels of SRH 
knowledge than boys and seem to learn more from the project about key SRH topics than boys. 

Table 16: SRH knowledge, MTE cohort 

 All respondents Girls Boys 

 Baseline Endline p value Baseline Endline p value Baseline Endline p value 
n 204 204  108 108  96 96  
A girl can get pregnant 
the first time she has sex 
(% true) 

49.0% 62.3% 0.056 49.1% 71.3% 0.013* 49.0% 52.1% 0.70 

Condoms can be used 
more than once (% false) 

74.0% 77.0% 0.14 72.2% 74.1% 0.042* 76.0% 80.2% 0.82 

If used properly 
condoms can prevent 
against pregnancy (% 
true) 

76.5% 88.2% 0.21 69.4% 87.0% 0.23 84.4% 89.6% 0.39 

If used properly 
condoms can prevent 
against HIV transmission 
(% true) 

75.0% 88.2% 0.12 68.5% 86.1% 0.28 82.3% 90.6% 0.24 

A person who looks 
strong & health can have 
HIV/AIDs (% true) 

67.6% 82.4% 0.005* 65.7% 87.0% 0.006* 69.8% 77.1% 0.29 

A person can get 
HIV/AIDs through 
mosquito, flea or bedbug 
bite (% false) 

76.5% 78.9% 0.96 74.1% 80.6% 0.52 79.2% 77.1% 0.49 

A person can get 
HIV/AIDs through 
sharing food with a 
person with HIV/AIDS (% 
false) 

82.8% 86.8% 0.59 82.4% 85.2% 0.95 83.3% 88.5% 0.18 
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A person can get 
HIV/AIDs by touching a 
person with AIDs (% 
false) 

88.2% 91.7% 0.65 87.0% 89.8% 0.89 89.6% 93.8% 0.25 

Condom use reduces the 
chance of getting 
HIV/AIDs and STIs (% 
true) 

72.5% 85.3% 0.064 64.8% 85.2% 0.019* 81.3% 85.4% 0.80 

Sticking to one sexual 
monogamous uninfected 
partner reduces the risk 
of HIV infection (% true) 

70.6% 77.0% 0.34 66.7% 75.9% 0.34 75.0% 78.1% 0.89 

Abstaining from sex 
prevents HIV infection (% 
true) 

79.9% 88.7% 0.003* 83.3% 88.9% 0.27 76.0% 88.5% 0.013* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Between baseline and Track 2, when controlling for demographic differences between the samples, 
respondents performed significantly better on questions regarding whether a healthy-looking person 
can have HIV/AIDS and whether abstaining from sex prevents HIV infection. Additionally, although 
more Track 2 respondents answered the statement “A person can get HIV/AIDs by touching a person 
with AIDs” correctly than baseline respondents, when controlling for differences in gender, age, 
location, and school status between the groups, Track 2 respondents were actually significantly less 
likely to answer this question correctly, although the absolute difference was small. Overall, however, 
this question was answered correctly by the large majority of respondents in both samples; it is unlikely 
that the project had a substantially negative impact on knowledge of HIV transmission (especially 
given the increase of correct response rates to other questions about HIV/AIDS), but rather that 
knowledge about HIV transmission was already strong prior to exposure to the project and was only 
minimally changed throughout the project period. 

Table 17: SRH knowledge, Track 2 cohort 

 Baseline Endline 
Regression 
coefficient12 

p value13 

n 1,696 358   

A girl can get pregnant the first time 
she has sex (% true) 

47.7% 62.6% 0.055 0.083 

Condoms can be used more than 
once (% false) 

58.9% 81.3% -0.008 0.766 

If used properly condoms can 
prevent against pregnancy (% true) 

62.4% 83.2% 0.024 0.348 

If used properly condoms can 
prevent against HIV transmission 
(% true) 

64.3% 83.2% 0.001 0.954 

A person who looks strong & health 
can have HIV/AIDs (% true) 

66.4% 88.3% 0.111 <0.0001* 

A person can get HIV/AIDs through 
mosquito, flea or bedbug bite (% 
false) 

78.2% 81.6% -0.028 0.261 

A person can get HIV/AIDs through 
sharing food with a person with 
HIV/AIDS (% false) 

81.9% 87.7% -0.022 0.316 

A person can get HIV/AIDs by 
touching a person with AIDs (% 
false) 

87.3% 90.8% -0.047 0.013* 

 

 

12 These coefficients can be interpreted as the change in the probability that the answer is correct for a Track 2 respondent compared 
to a baseline respondent, with gender, age, location, and school status held constant. 
13 P-values are calculated from the regression model which includes controls for gender, age, location, and school status. 
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Condom use reduces the chance of 
getting HIV/AIDs and STIs (% true) 

59.7% 80.5% 0.040 0.119 

Sticking to one sexual monogamous 
uninfected partner reduces the risk 
of HIV infection (% true) 

70.2% 79.9% -0.023 0.352 

Abstaining from sex prevents HIV 
infection (% true) 

75.1% 91.6% 0.090 <0.0001* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Among Track 2 baseline respondents, when controlling for differences in age, location, and school 
status, girls were significantly more likely to correctly answer questions regarding whether a girl can 
get pregnant the first time she has sex (p = 0.02) and whether HIV/AIDS can be transmitted through 
bug bite (p = 0.04). At endline, there were no significant differences by gender. In contrast to the MTE 
results, this suggests that the program was not necessarily more successful at improving SRH 
knowledge among girls than among boys, but may rather have been able to improve knowledge 
among participants of both genders. 

We note that there are some comparability issues with this data, as baseline and MTE baseline 
respondents were given the option to answer “Do not know” or refuse to answer, and this option was 
not presented to endline respondents. “Do not know” response rates were generally high at baseline: 
An average of 11.6 percent of responses were “Do not know” for all questions at baseline, with a high 
of 23.9 percent of responses to the statement “Condoms can be used more than once.” Rates were 
lower but still substantial for the MTE baseline, at an average of 5 percent of responses to all questions, 
reaching a high of 10.3 percent of responses for the same question related to condoms. Respondents 
may answer “Do not know” if they are either genuinely unsure of the answer (and thus equally likely 
to answer the question correctly or incorrectly if pressed), or if they lack confidence to answer (and 
thus more likely to answer the question correctly if pressed). If lack of confidence to answer is common, 
then when respondents are not given the option to answer, “Do not know,” correct response rates may 
be higher. 

Regardless of these issues, the results suggest that, in general, participants’ knowledge of key SRH 
topics improved over the project period. All questions were answered correctly by over 75 percent of 
respondents at endline for both Track 2 and MTE cohorts, except for the question regarding whether 
a girl can get pregnant the first time she has sex. For this question, although correct response rates 
improved for both cohorts over time, the improvement was not significant for either cohort, and at 
endline, only around 62 percent of responses were correct. This suggests that more education may 
be needed on pregnancy. In contrast, even before participating in the project, respondents seem to 
have had good knowledge of the ways in which HIV/AIDS is not transmitted (through bug bite, sharing 
food, or touch), suggesting that education on this topic is strong even outside of project activities.  

CO N F ID EN CE  IN  AC CESS IN G  SRH  S ER V I CES  

All adolescents were asked to answer a set of 11 Likert scale statements with a four-point scale 
ranging from “disagree strongly” (1) to “agree strongly” (4). Answers to these statements were used 
to compile an index on confidence in accessing SRH services. The Cronbach’s alpha for all groups 
was greater than 0.70 (see Table 18), implying that the scale was reliable for all groups. 

Among the MTE cohort, endline respondents scored on average almost 3 points higher than baseline 
respondents (a significant difference). Among the Track 2 cohort, the mean score increased 
significantly between baseline and endline. When controlling for gender, age, location, and school 
status, Track 2 respondents scored on average 1.90 points higher than baseline respondents; 
comparing uncontrolled results, Track 2 respondents scored on average more than 4 points higher 
than baseline respondents (Table 8).   
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These results suggest that the participants’ confidence in accessing SRH services saw some 
improvement over the project period. This result is somewhat supported by the data from respondents 
asked why they did not access SRH services (see Table 11), in which a smaller (though insignificantly 
so) proportion of MTE endline respondents than baseline respondents stated that they were afraid to 
go. 

Table 18: Index scores for confidence in accessing SRH services 
 

Baseline Track 2 MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 1696 358 207 207 

Cronbach's alpha 0.888 0.839 0.818 0.817 

Mean score 31.19 35.63 32.46 35.23 

p value 0.0002*  0.0004*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 
Maximum score: 44 

There were also some significant differences in scores by demographic characteristics. Among all 
endline respondents (MTE and Track 2), boys had similar mean scores to girls; respondents in Kajiado 
had higher, though insignificantly so, mean scores than those in Mukuru; and out-of-school 
respondents had significantly higher scores than in-school respondents.  

Table 19: Index scores for confidence in accessing SRH services, by demographic characteristic 

 Boy Girl Kajiado Mukuru In school Out of school 

n 277 287 297 268 398 166 

Cronbach's alpha 0.832 0.829 0.873 0.778 0.807 0.855 

Mean score 35.5 35.6 36.3 34.6 34.3 38.5 

p value 0.85  0.105  <0.0001*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 
Maximum score: 44 

These differences imply that demographic characteristics can be an important determinant of 
confidence in accessing SRH services, and that where demographic characteristics are not controlled 
for, results may not be reliable. Furthermore, the differences in scores across this limited number of 
demographic characteristics—gender, location, and school status—suggests that there may be other 
unidentified factors that also bias results that cannot be controlled for. Economic status or family 
structure, for example, may be a significant determinant of results by affecting the barriers that 
adolescents face towards accessing ASRH. 

Almost all parents in FGDs mention that adolescents access SRH information at school, which ties 
into how they acquire information to acquire SRH services. On the other hand, some IS adolescents 
in Kajiado mention that they sometimes use their savings to pay for school fees especially during the 
drought seasons when their parents need support in cattle herding and fathers refuse to pay school. 
On the other hand, a few OOS adolescents from Kajiado cited using their savings to pay for school 
fees for their younger siblings. Based on this, one could deduce that economic status of  an 
adolescent’s family in Kajiado, or single parents family structure in both locations could lead to school 
drop outs, that hinders access to SRH information at school. 

R1… Yes. We use the money for paying for school fees, if one of us cannot afford to pay, when his parents 
decide not to pay school fees.     R4..Yes. Sometimes when the drought comes, the father can decide to pull 

you out of school to go and look after the cows, and if you refuse  to do so,  he can decide you to be 
married off, the parent mostly the father can refuse to pay for your school fees.   R8.... We also use savings 
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to buy our basic needs like shoes, clothes. We can  also use to buy seeds and plant in our Shamba`s.     R2... 
Yes but we are planning to have one. 

-Female Adolescents from Kajiado  

FACTORS  INFLUENCING C HANGES  IN  ASRH ATTIT UDES  AND 
B EHAVIORS  

To understand factors influencing individual-level changes in ASRH attitudes and behaviors, we use 
the panel sample—comprised of the MTE cohort surveyed at both baseline and endline—to run a 
regression model using a fixed effects approach. This approach allows us to control for respondents’ 
innate characteristics which do not change much over time. For example, as discussed in the previous 
section, gender is generally a significant determinant of ASRH attitudes and behaviors. For example, 
among all respondents (baseline, midline, and endline), girls were significantly more likely to access 
SRH services at a health facility than boys, less likely to use condoms (or express interest in using 
condoms) but more likely to use other contraceptive methods, and less likely to express confidence in 
accessing SRH services. Among just endline respondents (i.e., after having participated in the 
program), girls were significantly more likely than boys to access SRH services at a health facility, less 
likely to use condoms or express intent to use condoms, and more likely to use contraceptive methods 
other than condoms. They also have their first sexual intercourse, on average, a year or more older 
than the average for boys. The fixed effect approach controls for these differences in gender, as well 
as for other generally unchanging characteristics such as intelligence, confidence, or family dynamics. 
This approach also captures the effects of differences in school or location characteristics, which are 
automatically captured through the respondents’ fixed effects. We argue that this approach is the most 
rigorous for assessing change at the individual level, as it best eliminates the potential effect of 
confounding unobserved variables. 

SRH  KN O WLED GE ,  ATT I T UD ES ,  AN D  B EH AV IO RS  

We first examine whether changes in SRH knowledge (see Table 17) are associated with changes in 
SRH-related attitudes and behaviors. We restrict this analysis to three SRH knowledge indicators—“A 
girl can get pregnant the first time she has sex,” “A person who looks strong & health can have 
HIV/AIDs,” and “Abstaining from sex prevents HIV infection”—as only these three indicators had 
significant changes in scores from baseline to endline for the MTE cohort. We first analyze whether 
changes in these knowledge indicators—i.e., changes in a respondents’ correct or incorrect answer 
between baseline and endline—predict changes in indicators measuring attitudes towards SRH, 
specifically “If you ever have sex before marriage, would you use a condom?” and “Would you use a 
contraceptive method if you knew how to access it?”  

For the indicator measuring attitudes towards condom use before marriage, we find that improvement 
in scores on the questions “A person who looks strong & health can have HIV/AIDs” and “Abstaining 

from sex prevents HIV infection” are significantly and positively correlated with improved attitudes 
towards condom use (p < 0.001 and p = 0.002 respectively). Improved knowledge of HIV/AIDS, 
especially the mechanisms by which sexual intercourse can lead to HIV or other STIs, may increase 
positive attitudes towards condom use among adolescents. We find no significant correlation between 
improvement in SRH knowledge and improved attitudes towards contraceptive use if accessible. 

We then examine whether changes in SRH knowledge or changes in attitudes lead to improved ASRH-
related behaviors. We again restrict this analysis to the three significantly-changed SRH knowledge 
indicators listed above, and to the two indicators measuring attitudes towards condom use and 
contraceptive use. We analyze correlations between improvements in these indicators and changes 
in answers to “Did you use a condom during your last sexual encounter?” and “Have you visited a 
health facility/hospital in the past 12 months to seek any service related to SRH?” We find no significant 
correlation between changes in SRH knowledge or attitudes and changes in these ASRH-related 
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behaviors. However, we note that this analysis has some limitations: The sample size for MTE 
individuals who answered the question “Did you use a condom during your last sexual encounter?” at 
both baseline and endline is small (n = 45 unique respondents), and neither indicator related to SRH 
behavior changed significantly between MTE baseline and endline. As discussed earlier, there may 
also be reasons that access to a health facility may vary that are unrelated to knowledge or attitudes, 
as need for SRH services is not necessarily constant over time. For these reasons, it cannot be 
definitively concluded that changes in SRH knowledge or attitudes do not impact SRH-related 
behaviors. 

F IN AN CES ,  SA V IN G S ,  AN D  SRH  B EH AV IO RS  

We further examine whether changes in financial access or savings correlate with changes in ASRH 
behaviors. We analyze whether changes in answers to “In the last 12 months, have you saved any 
money?” and “Who decides what your savings are spent on?” as well as total amount of current 
savings predict changes in health facility access, condom use, or contraceptive use. We also analyze 
whether changes in the total amount of savings affects changes in scores on the ASRH confidence 
index. We find no significant relationships between these variables, but note several limitations to the 
analysis. The sample of MTE respondents who answered both questions on ASRH-related behaviors 
and financial/savings status at baseline and endline is small, which reduces the power of the panel 
regression. Furthermore, while financial security and access to savings may be a constraint to ASRH 
access for some, within the MTE cohort, this was not frequently cited as a reason for not accessing a 
health facility (see Table 11). Because of these limitations, it is difficult to draw broader conclusions 
about the effect of finances on SRH behaviors. 

I C T  AC CES S  AN D  S RH  KN O WLED GE  A N D  ACCESS  

Finally, we examine whether ICT access is correlated with SRH knowledge or access. As questions 
about ICT access were not asked to the MTE cohort at midline, we are not able to run a panel 
regression using the MTE cohort. Instead, we run a cross-sectional regression controlling for gender, 
age, location, and school status to determine whether higher levels of ICT access are associated with 
higher (or lower) levels of SRH knowledge or access. This analysis has some limitations, as it does 
not control for all factors that may influence SRH knowledge and access, such as economic status, 
access to transportation, or confidence. The analysis also does not provide any information about 
changes over time. 

We find no significant correlations between access to a mobile phone, computer, radio, television, or 
the internet and visits to a health facility for ASRH services in the past year when controlling for 
demographic characteristics. We also find no significant correlations between access to ICT devices 
and correct responses to the questions “A girl can get pregnant the first time she has sex,” “A person 
who looks strong & health can have HIV/AIDs,” and “Abstaining from sex prevents HIV infection.” This 
suggests that access to information may not be a major barrier to accessing ASRH services or a major 
source of ASRH knowledge, or that information about SRH may be primarily accessed through non-
ICT providers, such as at schools, through family members, or through friends. 

PERC EIVED BARRIERS  TO AND O PPO RTUNIT I ES  TO  ENGAGE IN  ASRH  

Our analysis above suggests that the project was successful in reducing some barriers to ASRH, but 
that challenges remain. When respondents who had not accessed a health facility for SRH-related 
services were asked why they had not, the majority of respondents answered that they did not require 
SRH services (Table 11). However, among all endline respondents, more than 5 percent of 
respondents said that they feared their parents would know, they did not know where to go, or they 
were afraid to go. This implies that knowledge and, even more so, cultural attitudes around SRH and 
social stigma still remain barriers for adolescents to engage in SRH. 
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Qualitative analysis supports these findings. When asked if it was easy to access health facilities for 
SRH services, adolescents in eight FGDs said that, at least for some people, it was not easy to access 
these facilities. Respondents described a variety of barriers to access, including lack of money, fear 
of visiting the facilities, shyness and lack of confidence, difficulty finding transportation from a remote 
area, unapproachable service providers, and lack of information.  

This qualitative analysis suggests that it is possible that more barriers to accessing ASRH services 
remain than suggested by the quantitative findings, in which only a small portion of respondents stated 
that they faced barriers due to transportation, lack of money, or stigma from parents or the community. 
The qualitative data also emphasizes that barriers are heterogenous by demographic: respondents 
from remote areas, for example, face far more barriers due to transportation, and respondents who 
only have access to a private health facility face more barriers due to cost than those who live near a 
public facility.Almost all FGDs with adolescents from Kajiado mentioned that most health facilities are 
in town, and can therefore only be accessed by those who live in town or close to health centres. 
Transport costs to access health centers for those who reside in remote areas, was a major barrier to 
accessing ASRH services.  

 I can say yes but not to everyone….. we have many facilities around us and we can visit any time we want.. I 
can say some of us come from areas that are so remote and it gets so hard to visit these facilities, because a 

number of them are in towns. 

-Male Adolescents from Kajiado 

 

FGDs in Mukuru differed, as all but one cited easy access of health centres / clinics that were around 
them, with mentions of use of phones to access medication, use of phones to locate clinics. OOS 
adolescents in Mukuru mentioned free consultation services, while a few IS groups of adolescents 
cited difficulty in access due to lack of money and information. 

It is hard. Due to lack of money. They are not free, lack of parental guidance, lack of information. 

-Female Adolescent from Mukuru 

Unobserved characteristics—in particular, confidence and other related personality traits—also seem 
to be an important determinant of whether an adolescent feels comfortable accessing SRH services. 
In this regard, the project’s activities to improve confidence in accessing SRH services and negotiating 
SRH behaviors may be particularly important to reduce barriers faced by adolescents. 

Key informants were also asked if there are health projects or opportunities for adolescents within their 
local community. All key informants said that these projects exist, but several respondents said that 
the projects had limitations: 

Yes the projects are there but there is lack of trust as the providers of these services 

are known to majority of the adolescents. They come from within the community. 

There are personal biases, no secrecy or privacy.  

– Male group leader from Mukuru 

Several respondents also believed there were substantial opportunities to improve upon current health 
projects: 

…there is need for training through public theatre and not parents. I created an acting 

group which addressed issues such as gender-based violence. The youth should also be 

engaged in such activities and given a token of appreciation. This way they will turn up 

in big numbers. We also need to address issues of privacy and trust that make 
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adolescents shy away from accessing these health projects. 

– Male group leader from Mukuru 

I think if the various stakeholders in the community worked together, and train the 

adolescents on issues around the SRH, it will be fruitful, since the entire adolescents 

will be getting this information from different many sources. Also, teachers should 

train these learners on the secrets about SRH, also parents need to be sensitized on the 

importance of SRH through the BOM meetings, and parents association meetings so 

that they can be sensitized on the same, and can teach their children at home.  

– Male teacher from Kajiado 

The opportunities described by KII respondents generally related to reducing cultural stigma and 
improving attitudes and behaviors related to ASRH, rather than improving access to ASRH through 
strengthened finances, transportation, or other methods. The quantitative and qualitative data 
suggests that these latter barriers are not uniformly faced by adolescents, varying based on factors 
such as location, while the former barriers may be faced by the majority of adolescents, although 
varying in intensity by factors such as gender and self-confidence. In future programming, it may be 
useful to tailor activities more closely to the barriers faced by local adolescents. 

FINANCIAL PRACTICES 

C HANGE O VER T IME IN  F INANCI AL PRACTICES  

SAV IN GS  

Adolescents were asked about their savings practices, including whether, where, and how much they  
saved and who had decision-making power about the use of savings. Among the MTE cohort, 
respondents were significantly more likely to have saved money during the last 12 months, to engage 
in activities that generate income, and to have learned about the importance of saving at endline than 
at baseline. There were no significant differences in these results by gender. These results suggest 
some improvement in knowledge of and reducing barriers to savings among adolescents; further 
analysis below, however, reveals that challenges remain for some adolescents to save and spend 
their savings effectively. 

Table 20: Savings and income knowledge and behaviors, MTE cohort 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 206 206 98 98 108 108 

In the last 12 months, have you 
saved any money? 

43.7% 69.4%* 45.9% 67.4%* 41.7% 71.3%* 

Do you engage in any activities 
that generate income? 

20.9% 41.3%* 27.6% 43.9%* 14.8% 38.9%* 

Have you learned about the 
importance of saving? 

39.3% 82.0%* 39.8% 81.6%* 38.9% 82.4%* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Across both baseline and endline, respondents were most likely to have saved their money at home. 
However, the percent of respondents saving at home decreased over time, with 76.9 percent of MTE 
baseline respondents and 62.2 percent of MTE endline respondents saving at home, a significant 
decrease (p = 0.03). Respondents were significantly more likely (p = 0.02) to save money in a savings 
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account at endline than at baseline, with 20.3 percent of all respondents at endline stating that they 
saved in an account compared to 9.9 percent of baseline respondents; there were no other significant 
changes in saving location. Analysis of access to financial services (Table 21), however, shows that 
only 10 percent of MTE endline respondents stated that they had access to an account at a banking 
institution. Adolescents may be saving in an account owned by a family member or other trusted 
acquaintance, or may be referring to an account not hosted by a banking institution; the significant 
increase in responses to this question does not, however, necessarily imply improved adolescent 
access to formal banking. Indeed, the high percentage of adolescents who save their money at home 
across baseline and endline suggests that many adolescents still face barriers to accessing formal 
financial services for savings. 

Data on access to specific financial services supports this finding. Only a small percentage of MTE 
respondents owned a bank/ATM card or an account at a banking institution at either baseline or 
endline. There was no significant change in access to these services across baseline and endline, nor 
were there any significant differences by gender. Respondents were more likely to save money in a 
youth savings group than in a banking institution, but use of these groups to save decreased from 
baseline to endline, although this difference was not significant. This decrease may have been driven 
in part by the COVID-19 pandemic, which may have limited adolescents’ abilities to participate in group 
activities, such as savings groups. In contrast, MTE respondents, regardless of gender, were more 
likely to own a mobile phone with online banking/buying services at endline than at baseline, with over 
one-third of endline respondents owning a device with these capabilities. These devices appear to be 
more accessible to adolescents than formal financial institutions, as do, to a lesser extent, youth 
savings groups. In future programming, it may be useful to tailor information on financial practices and 
savings options to better encourage the use of youth savings groups and online banking services; it 
may also be useful to build partnerships with formal banking institutions in order to reduce barriers to 
access for youth. 

Table 21: Access to financial services, MTE cohort 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 206 206 98 98 108 108 

Do you own a bank card/ATM card? 4.4% 8.3% 5.1% 6.1% 3.7% 10.2% 

Do you own a mobile phone with 
online banking/buying services (e.g., 
Mpesa)? 

20.9% 34.5%* 24.5% 39.8%* 17.6% 30.6%* 

Do you own an account at a banking 
institution? 

8.7% 10.2% 8.2% 8.2% 9.3% 12.0% 

Do you save money in a youth 
savings group? 

21.1% 
(n = 90) 

17.8% 
(n = 90) 

22.2% 
(n = 45) 

11.1% 
(n = 45) 

20.0% 
(n = 45) 

24.4% 
(n = 45) 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Respondents were most likely to get the money that they saved from their parents: 74.4 percent of 
baseline respondents received money from one or both of their parents compared to 62.9 percent of 
endline respondents. The next most common source of money for savings was a small business, from 
which 19.8 percent of baseline respondents and 28.0 percent of endline respondents received money. 
These changes were not significant. Out of school respondents were significantly (p < 0.001) more 
likely to get money for savings from a small business than in-school respondents: 65.5 percent of all 
out of school respondents within the MTE cohort received money from a small business, compared to 
only 11.9 percent of all in-school respondents. This result remained significant (p = 0.01) when 
controlling for age, but the effect size of school status on saving from a small business decreased from 
a greater than 50 percentage point difference between in-school and out-of-school respondents to a 
32 percentage point difference. Age was also significantly (p < 0.001) correlated with whether an 
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adolescent received money for savings from a small business. There were no significant differences 
in sources of money by gender. This data suggests that—as expected—sources of money differ 
significantly based on school status and age, with older and out-of-school adolescents more likely to 
save using income from a small business. As a result, it may be more useful to provide additional 
training and information related to small businesses to out-of-school or older adolescents than in-
school or younger adolescents.  

Additional data confirms the importance of small businesses for generating savings: among all MTE 
respondents who engaged in income-generating activities, the most common activities were to work 
at a small business (58.1 percent of respondents) or as a casual worker (31.8 percent of respondents). 
Boys were significantly more likely to work as casual workers than girls (p = 0.007), while girls were 
somewhat more likely to work in a small business, although this difference was not significant. Among 
all MTE respondents, out-of-school adolescents who participated in income-generating activities were 
more likely to generate income through a small business than in-school adolescents, again 
emphasizing the particular importance of providing training on small businesses to out-of-school 
adolescents. 

The median current savings amount for baseline respondents who had saved any money over the 
past year was 500 Kenyan shillings. At endline, this had increased to 750 Ksh. At both baseline and 
endline, girls had less money saved than boys: at baseline, boys had a median of 620 Ksh while girls 
had 500 Ksh saved, while at endline, this gap had increased to 1000 Ksh for boys compared to 500 
Ksh for girls. This may suggest that girls may face more barriers to savings than boys and that the 
project was not successful in reducing these barriers; girls may also need to spend their savings more 
frequently than boys on, for example, monthly sanitary pads, and thus generally have lower average 
amounts at any one time. Adolescents most frequently reported setting aside money two to three times 
a week; there were no significant changes in how often respondents set money aside between 
baseline and endline. 

Adolescents were most likely to use their savings to purchase items to fulfill their basic needs (such 
as clothes and food), with 71.0 percent of all MTE respondents selecting this use. The next most 
common use of savings was to pay for items related to school, selected by 32.3 percent of all MTE 
respondents. There were no significant differences in savings uses between baseline and endline or 
by gender. Out-of-school respondents were significantly (p < 0.001) less likely to report using their 
savings to pay for things related to school than in-school respondents (as expected) and significantly 
more likely (p = 0.01) to use their savings to pay for medical expenses: 16.7 percent of all out-of-
school MTE respondents reported using their savings for medical expenses, compared to only 3.6 
percent of all in-school MTE respondents. However, this finding was not significant when controlling 
for age or when restricted to just MTE endline or just MTE baseline respondents. 

The high number of adolescents reporting using their savings for school is somewhat contradicted by 
answers to the question “Where do you get money that you use at school?” Only 2 percent of baseline 
and endline MTE respondents reported using their own accounts as a source of money for school. In 
contrast, 98.5 percent of baseline respondents and 94.1 percent of endline respondents reported 
getting money from one or both parents. Overall, the majority of adolescents reported being able to 
get money for school if they needed it: 88.7 percent of baseline respondents and 82.8 percent of 
endline respondents agreed with this statement, and the decrease between baseline and endline was 
not significant. There were also no significant differences in ability to get money for school by gender.  

However, in FGDs, lack of school fees was frequently mentioned as a challenge to attendance, making 
it difficult to draw strong conclusions from this quantitative data. Spending varies across both project 
sites. Adolescents in Kajiado appear to use money in savings to collectively assist those who cannot 
pay for their school fees, support those who are bereaved, or start up IGAs such as shambas in 
schools. In Mukuru adolescents largely use savings to purchase school stationery, school uniforms, 
or set up IGAs such as chicken rearing, with only one mention by OOS groups who use money to pay 
for their basic needs, school fees, and health. We discuss this dynamic further below. 
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The number of adolescents who reported learning about the importance of savings significantly 
increased (p < 0.001) from baseline to endline, from less than 40 percent to greater than 80 percent. 
The majority of respondents across all MTE respondents had learned about savings from a teacher 
(greater than 50 percent of respondents at both baseline and endline). A higher percent of respondents 
had learned about savings in a club at endline than at baseline (30.8 percent and 23.5 percent 
respectively), although this difference was not significant. In contrast, a significantly lower percentage 
of adolescents had learned about savings from a parent, sibling, or from friends at endline than at 
baseline. At endline, a relatively large portion of adolescents reported learning about savings from 
another source; among these responses, the Hope Worldwide mentorship project was frequently 
mentioned. Comparing in-school to out-of-school adolescents, in-school adolescents were 
significantly more likely to have heard about the importance of savings from a teacher and significantly 
less likely to have heard in a club. This corresponds with the format of the AEP groups, in which in-
school adolescents learn from teachers and out-of-school adolescents participate in clubs, and 
suggests that the AEP program was an important source of information about savings for many 
participants. 

Table 22: Source of information about savings, MTE cohort 

 
MTE 

Baseline MTE Endline p value In school 
Out of 
school p value 

n 81 169  181 69  

Teacher 53.1% 61.5% 0.16 65.2% 42.0% 0.005* 

Parent 28.4% 16.0% 0.05* 21.0% 17.4% 0.44 

Sibling 7.4% 1.8% 0.02* 4.4% 1.5% 0.16 

In a club 23.5% 30.8% 0.36 21.6% 46.4% 0.003* 

Friends 28.4% 8.9% 0.0004* 13.8% 18.8% 0.52 

Other 0.0% 14.2% 0.001* 9.4% 10.1% 0.89 

* Significant at p < 0.05 
Note: Percentages may not sum to 100% because multiple responses were allowed. 

In general, a fairly large percentage of adolescents reported having decision-making power over the 
use of their savings. At baseline 73.6 percent of respondents reported that they decide what their 
savings were spent on, 24.2 percent that their parents decide, and 2.2 percent that someone else 
decides. In comparison, at endline, 76.9 percent reported making their own decisions about spending 
of savings, 21.0 percent that their parents decide, and 2.1 percent that someone else decides; these 
differences were not significant. There were no significant differences by gender. These results 
suggest that many adolescents already feel empowered to make their own decisions regarding their 
savings, and that little change occurred over the project period in terms of improving the financial 
empowerment of adolescents who faced barriers to their own decision-making. 

Among the Track 2 cohort, as with the MTE cohort, respondents were significantly more likely to have 
saved money during the last 12 months, to engage in activities that generate income, and to have 
learned about the importance of saving at endline than at baseline when controlling for differences in 
gender, age, and location, school status across baseline and endline. These results confirm the finding 
from the MTE cohort there has been improvement in knowledge of savings practices and reducing 
barriers to savings among participants. 

Table 23: Savings and income knowledge and behaviors, Track 2 cohort 

 Baseline Endline 
Regression 
coefficient 

p value14 

 

 

14 P values are calculated using a regression model controlling for differences in gender, school status, location, and age. 
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n 1,696 358   

In the last 12 months, have you saved any 
money? 

35.7% 69.6% 0.277 <0.0001* 

Do you engage in any activities that generate 
income? 

21.9% 45.5% 0.146 <0.0001* 

Have you learned about the importance of 
saving? 

34.0% 82.4% 0.428 <0.0001* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

As with the MTE cohort, Track 2 respondents were most likely to have saved their money at home: 
62.6 percent of baseline respondents and 61.0 percent of endline respondents saved at home. 
However, unlike the MTE cohort, Track 2 respondents were significantly less likely to save money in 
a savings account at endline than at baseline. Particularly when considered in conjunction with the 
finding that adolescents in both the Track 2 and MTE cohorts have low levels of ownership of banking 
accounts and bank cards (see Table 21 and Table 24), this emphasizes that substantial barriers likely 
remain to the use of formal financial institutions by adolescents. 

In contrast to findings for the MTE cohort, Track 2 respondents were not significantly more likely to 
own a mobile phone with online banking/buying services at endline than at baseline when controlling 
for demographic characteristics, but were more likely to save money in a youth savings group. The 
relatively high rates of use of mobile banking services and youth savings groups compared to banking 
services further suggests that adolescents face fewer barriers to using these services than formal 
banking institutions. 

Table 24: Access to financial services, Track 2 cohort 

 Baseline Endline 
Regression 
coefficient15 

p value16 

n 1,696 358   

Do you own a bank card/ATM 
card? 

3.9% 5.9% -0.002 0.86 

Do you own a mobile phone with 
online banking/buying services 
(e.g., Mpesa)? 

24.2% 34.6% 0.015 0.55 

Do you own an account at a 
banking institution? 

6.4% 9.2% 0.0008 0.99 

Do you save money in a youth 
savings group? 

11.7% 
(n = 605) 

32.7% 0.201 <0.0001* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

A majority of Track 2 respondents got the money they saved from their parents, although this occurred 
less frequently than within the MTE cohort: 55.9 percent of baseline respondents and 61.9 percent of 
endline respondents received money from their parents. There was a large and significant (p < 0.001) 
difference in whether parents were a source of money for savings between in-school and out-of-school 
respondents: Among all Track 2 respondents, only 13.7 percent of out-of-school respondents 
compared to 88.3 percent of in-school respondents reported receiving money for savings from their 
parents. This finding was robust when controlling for differences in gender, age, and location. As with 
the MTE cohort, the next most common source of money was from a small business, and out-of-school 
respondents were significantly more likely (p < 0.001) to get money from a small business (57.6 

 

 

15 These coefficients can be interpreted as the change in the probability that the respondent answered “yes” to the question for a Track 
2 respondent compared to a baseline respondent, with gender, age, location, and school status held constant. 
16 P values are calculated using a regression model controlling for differences in gender, school status, location, and age. 
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percent of out-of-school respondents) than in-school respondents (6.2 percent) when controlling for 
differences in demographic characteristics.  

At baseline, Track 2 respondents who engaged in income-generating activities were most likely to 
engage as a casual worker (44.5 percent) and to work at a small business (35.3 percent). At endline, 
a significantly higher percent of respondents gained income from work at a small business (56.4 
percent) than at baseline; there were no other significant changes in reported rates of participation in 
income generating activities. The high levels of income generation through small business in both the 
Track 2 and MTE cohorts again emphasizes the importance of designing project activities that provide 
information and support for adolescents working in these businesses. 

The median current savings amount for Track 2 baseline respondents who had saved any money over 
the past year was 500 Kenyan shillings. At endline, this had increased to 900 Ksh. At baseline, girls 
and boys had on average the same median amount of savings; at endline, however, boys had four 
times as much saved on average as girls, at 2000 Ksh and 500 Ksh respectively. Program activities 
encouraging saving may have been more effective for boys and girls, or, as described above, girls and 
boys may encounter different barriers to saving or have different spending needs and frequencies. In 
addition, when disaggregating by school status, out-of-school respondents had, on average, 
significantly (p < 0.001) more money saved than in-school respondents. At baseline, out-of-school 
respondents had a median of 2250 Ksh saved compared to 200 Ksh for in-school respondents; at 
endline, the median savings amount for out-of-school respondents had decreased slightly to 2000 Ksh 
while that for in-school respondents had increased to 500 Ksh. This difference in savings is likely 
driven, at least in part, by out-of-school adolescents’ higher likelihood of working (as shown in the 
significant differences in saving from a small business by school status). 

Adolescents most frequently reported setting aside money two to three times a week. Adolescents 
were more likely to save money two to three times a week or two to three times a month at endline 
than at baseline and significantly less likely to save once or less than once month when controlling for 
differences in age, gender, school status, and location. This suggests that there may have been some 
increase in frequency of savings among participants, although the lack of significant results from the 
MTE cohort makes this finding inconclusive. 

Among the Track 2 cohort, as with the MTE cohort, adolescents were most likely to use their savings 
to purchase items to fulfill their basic needs, than to pay for items related to school. The percent of 
respondents using their savings to purchase school-related items or to start a business one day 
significantly increased from baseline to endline. The increase in use of savings for both of these items 
suggests adolescents are increasingly engaging in more long-term planning, as both of these choices 
are ones that are most likely to pay off at an unknown point in the future, rather than offering immediate 
gratification. 

Table 25: Use of savings, Track 2 cohort 

 
Baseline Endline 

Regression 
coefficient 

p value 

n 605 358   

Basic items 73.1% 69.3% -0.032 0.36 

Work-related items 11.4% 17.3% 0.009 0.71 

School-related items 18.8% 33.2% 0.124 0.0001* 

To have fun 18.7% 15.4% -0.050 0.08 

To start a business 4.5% 21.2% 0.161 <0.0001* 

Medical expenses 4.0% 6.2% 0.020 0.25 

Other 11.7% 10.6% -0.012 0.61 

* Significant at p < 0.05 
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In-school adolescents were significantly less likely to use their savings to pay for basic needs or 
medical expenses and more likely to pay for things related to school or to have fun than out-of-school 
adolescents when controlling for differences in gender, age, and location. Girls were significantly less 
likely than boys to pay for basic items, to pay for work-related items, to have fun, or to pay for medical 
expenses when controlling for other demographic differences, although the absolute differences in 
savings uses between girls and boys were generally small. These differences in savings use by 
demographic characteristics imply that—as expected—out-of-school adolescents have different 
spending needs than in-school adolescents, as do girls and boys. As a result, it may be useful to tailor 
program activities related to savings and spending to the different needs of specific demographic 
groups, rather than treating all adolescents as similar. 

Table 26: Use of savings by gender and school status, Track 2 cohort 

 

In school 
Out of 
school 

Regression 
coefficient Girls Boys 

Regression 
coefficient 

n 572 391  480 483  

Basic items 68.0% 77.0% -0.094* 67.9% 75.4% -0.068* 

Work-related items 9.4% 19.7% 0.065 11.5% 15.7% -0.048* 

School-related items 35.5% 7.7% 0.32* 24.8% 23.6% 0.0078 

To have fun 21.5% 11.5% 0.87* 14.2% 20.7% -0.067* 

To start a business 4.4% 20.0% 0.0045 11.3% 10.1% 0.0091 

Medical expenses 1.1% 10.2% -0.047* 3.1% 6.4% -0.032* 

Other 9.4% 14.1% -0.037 14.2% 8.5% 0.063* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

As with the MTE cohort, the majority of adolescents got money to use at school from their parents. 
However, among the Track 2 cohort, a significantly (p < 0.001) larger portion of respondents at endline 
used money from their own account to pay for school compared to baseline (0.4 percent at baseline 
and 7.7 percent at endline) when controlling for differences in gender, age, school status, and location. 
There may be multiple explanations for this result, which still represents only a small percent of the 
sources of money from which adolescents receive money for education. The project may have 
encouraged adolescents to invest their own money in their education, or, conversely, adolescents may 
be receiving less money for their education from their usual sources, and be using their savings as a 
last resort. The qualitative findings that many adolescents struggle to pay school fees suggest that this 
latter dynamic may be occurring in at least some cases. 

Among all Track 2 respondents, girls were significantly less likely than boys to get money for school 
from part-time work or from a sibling and were significantly more likely to get money from a 
boyfriend/girlfriend, controlling for demographic differences. However, neither boys nor girls frequently 
reported receiving money from these sources: Only 6.0 percent of boys and 1.7 percent of girls did 
part-time work, 8.6 percent of boys and 3.7 percent of girls received money from a sibling, and 0.3 
percent of boys and 2.0 percent of girls received money from a boyfriend/girlfriend. Additionally, older 
respondents were significantly less likely to receive money from their parents (p = 0.03) but more likely 
to use money from their account (p < 0.001) or from part-time work (p = 0.004). This suggests that 
older respondents may face different barriers to financing schooling than younger respondents, as 
they are less likely to receive family support and more likely to rely on their own sources of money. 

Among Track 2 respondents, the number of adolescents who reported learning about the importance 
of savings significantly increased from baseline to endline, from 34 percent to greater than 80 percent. 
At endline, a significantly higher percent of adolescents had learned about savings from a teacher (60 
percent) or in a club (24.8 percent) than at baseline (37.6 percent and 12.4 percent respectively) when 
controlling for demographic characteristics. In contrast, significantly fewer endline respondents had 
learned about savings from a parent or sibling. 
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Due to a coding error at baseline, there is no data on decision-making related to savings use for the 
Track 2 baseline group. The endline data is broadly comparable to the MTE cohort, with 76.7 percent 
of respondents stating that they decide what their savings are spent on, 21.3 percent that their parents 
decide, and 2.0 percent that someone else decides. There were no significant differences by gender. 

ATT I T UD ES  AN D  B EH AV IO RS  S UR RO U N D IN G  F IN AN C I AL  PRACT I CES  

Respondents were asked to answer a set of 10 Likert scale statements17 with a four-point scale 
ranging from “disagree strongly” (1) to “agree strongly” (4). Responses to these statements were used 
to compile an index on attitudes and behaviors surrounding financial practices. The Cronbach’s alpha 
for all groups was greater than 0.70, implying that the scale was reliable for all groups. 

Among the MTE cohort, endline respondents scored on average two points higher than baseline 
respondents, a significant difference. Among the Track 2 cohort, endline respondents scored on 
average almost seven points higher than baseline respondents. When controlling for demographic 
differences in gender, age, location, and school status across baseline and endline, a Track 2 
respondent at endline scored on average 5.3 points higher than a baseline respondent, given similar 
demographic characteristics. This increase was significant. These results suggest that the project was 
successful in improving participants’ attitudes and behaviors surrounding financial practices.  

Table 27: Index scores for financial attitudes and behaviors 

 Track 2 
Baseline 

Track 2 
Endline 

MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 1,696 358 207 207 

Cronbach's alpha 0.821 0.782 0.766 0.747 

Mean score 26.5 33.3 31.6 33.6 

p value <0.0001*  0.005*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 
Maximum score: 40 

Analysis of specific questions reveals, however, somewhat of a gap between attitudes towards 
finances and reported financial practices. Among both the MTE and Track 2 cohort, a cross-sectional 
analysis of endline responses reveals that the vast majority of respondents agreed with questions on 
attitudes towards saving and finances, such as “Saving money is important to me” (98.4 percent of all 
endline respondents agreed “strongly” or “somewhat”) and “Learning about finances is important to 
me” (95.4 percent of all endline respondents agreed “strongly” or “somewhat”). In contrast, 
respondents were less likely to agree strongly with statements on financial behaviors, such as “I set 
long term financial goals” (78.0 percent of all endline respondents agreed “strongly” or “somewhat”) 
and “Whenever I do small income generating activities, I keep written records of all my income” (63.8 
percent of all endline respondents agreed “strongly” or “somewhat”). 

Analysis of changes over time in answers to these two types of questions—on attitudes and 
practices—shows that there remains a gap between financial attitudes and practices across both 
cohorts at baseline and endline, and that, particularly for the MTE cohort, there was less positive 
improvement on questions related to financial practices than those related to attitudes. Table 28 shows 
that among the MTE cohort, there was no significant change between baseline and endline in answers 
to the questions “I like to manage my own money,” “Whenever I do small income generating activities, 
I keep written records of all my income,” and “Whenever I do an income generating project, I take time 
to calculate the difference between the money that I get from the project and all the expenses that I 
incur in running the project.” In contrast, there was only one attitude-related question that did not 

 

 

17 Adolescents were asked 12 questions; however, two questions have been excluded from analysis in both the midline and endline 
due to low reliability scores. 
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significantly improve by endline: “I am willing to trade my immediate rewards for greater gains in 
future.” This suggests that, while respondents may have increased their appreciation for the 
importance of good financial practices, subsequent changes to adolescents’ financial behaviors have 
not yet been realized.  

Table 28: Change over time in financial attitudes and practices 

 MTE cohort Track 2 cohort 
% agree “strongly” or “somewhat” 

Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 
Regression 
coefficient 

n 206 206 1,696 358  
“Attitudes” questions      
Saving money is important to me 94.2% 99.0%* 85.6% 98.1% 0.26* 
I think about saving money for my 
future 

81.1% 94.2%* 81.1% 90.5% 0.18* 

Learning about finances in 
important to me 

88.4% 95.1%* 81.4% 95.5% 0.33* 

I am willing to trade my immediate 
rewards for greater gains in future 

76.2% 79.1% 79.4% 77.4% -0.19* 

“Practices” questions      
I like to manage my own money 88.4% 93.2% 84.6% 91.9% 0.18* 
I set long term financial goals 64.1% 80.1%* 61.9% 76.8% 0.28* 
Whenever I do small income 
generating activities, I keep written 
records of all my income 

68.0% 66.5% 47.2% 62.3% 0.31* 

Whenever I do an income 
generating project, I take time to 
calculate the difference between the 
money that I get from the project 
and all the expenses that I incur in 
running the project 

71.4% 70.9% 43.7% 63.7% 0.43* 

I know where to get information on 
different market prices 

52.4% 75.3%* 55.7% 76.0% 0.30* 

      
My financial situation limits my 
ability to do things that  are 
important to me 

77.7% 73.3% 75.4% 71.5% -0.09 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

 

However, Table 28 also shows that among the Track 2 cohort, there was a significant improvement 
between baseline and endline in answers to all questions related to financial practices as well as 
attitudes. However, in general, respondents agreed to “practices” questions less frequently than to 
“attitudes” questions at both baseline and endline. Although there was improvement over time for all 
indicators related to finances for this cohort, practices continue to lag attitudes, showing further need 
for program activities that reinforce the use of good financial practices.   

Additionally, among the Track 2 cohort, only one question did not see significant improvement in 
responses by endline: “My financial situation limits my ability to do things that are important to me.” 
Responses to this question also did not significantly improve among the MTE cohort. This shows that 
finances remain a significant barrier for adolescent empowerment, and confirms results above that 
suggest that money is a barrier for at least some adolescents to access ASRH services and attend 
school. Responses to this question may also have been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic; 
qualitative data shows that many people within both Mukuru and Kajiado (including both adolescents 
and parents) were affected by shutdowns of markets and restrictions on income-generating activities, 
which negatively impacted their financial security. In FGDs, a majority of adolescents from Kajiado 
shared that their IGAs were affected due to market closure after identification of COVID-19 cases in 
the county, while the majority of those Mukuru cited parents’ loss of employment that restricted their 
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access to money for saving, and loss of casual employment for OOS groups that impacted overall 
financial situations. 

 Yes....... You find that when COVID-19 was reported in Kajiado, the Bissil livestock market was closed. During 
this time, our parents could not go the market and the business we are depending on like the beaded bangles 
that they use to sell for us, could not be sold.....During that pandemic period, the roads were closed, and you 
find that the customers that we were relying on for buying beads, they were locked down, so they could not 

come and we got a shortage of beaded bangles……. The same has affected those who sell tea in the market and 
also the sand harvesters, since the lorries’ movements were affected by the lock down. 

-Female Adolescent from Kajiado 

 

KN O WLED GE  O F  F I N AN C I AL  CO N CE PT S  

Adolescents were also asked to answer a set of 21 questions on financial concepts in order to compile 
an index on financial knowledge. Nine of the questions required calculation and 12 required 
interpretation. Respondents scored one point for a correct answer, for a maximum possible score of 
21 points. The Cronbach’s alpha for all groups for the combined 21 questions, the nine calculation 
questions, and the 12 interpretation questions were all greater than 0.70, implying that the scale was 
reliable for all groups.18 

Among the MTE cohort, respondents scored on average 1.4 points higher at endline than at baseline, 
a significant improvement although still a relatively low overall score. At both baseline and endline, 
girls scored slightly lower than boys, although this difference was not significant; there was also no 
significant difference by school status. Scores on questions that required calculation improved 
significantly (p < 0.001) from baseline to endline by an average of 1.9 points, although the average 
score on these questions at endline was still low, at only 3.4 points out of 9 possible points. Questions 
related to interpretation did not improve significantly over time. 

Similarly, among the Track 2 cohort, respondents scored on average almost three points higher at 
endline than at baseline—a significant improvement—but only scored on average 8.8 points at endline, 
an overall low score. At baseline, girls scored slightly though insignificantly lower than boys, but at 
endline, scores for boys and girls were approximately the same. At both baseline and endline, in-
school respondents scored significantly (p < 0.05) better on all questions, just calculation questions, 
and just interpretation questions than out-of-school respondents when controlling for other 
demographic characteristics, suggesting that in-school adolescents may be learning skills related to 
financial concepts in their courses. Questions related to both calculation and interpretation improved 
significantly over time for this cohort: Respondents scored on average 0.4 points higher on calculation 
questions (p = 0.03) and 1.6 points higher on interpretation questions (p < 0.001) when controlling for 
demographic differences in groups. 

Table 29: Index scores for financial knowledge 

 Track 2 
Baseline 

Track 2 
Endline 

MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 1,696 358 207 207 

Cronbach's alpha 0.97 0.94 0.89 0.94 

Mean score 5.9 8.8 8.4 9.8 

 

 

18 Cronbach’s alpha for calculation questions was 0.88 for MTE baseline, 0.92 for MTE endline, 0.94 for Track 2 baseline, and 0.91 
for Track 2 endline. Cronbach’s alpha for interpretation questions was 0.84 for MTE baseline, 0.92 for MTE endline, 0.96 for Track 2 
baseline, and 0.92 for Track 2 endline. 
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p value <0.001*  0.02*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 
Maximum score: 21 

In general, respondents performed worse on questions requiring calculation than those requiring 
interpretation. This may be because respondents were given multiple choices from which to select for 
interpretation questions, while calculation questions required exact responses. Among all endline 
respondents, the mean score on the 12 interpretation questions was 50 percent (6.0 points), while the 
mean score on the nine calculation questions was only 34 percent (3.1 points). Scores were lower 
among all baseline respondents, and exhibited the same pattern: The mean score on interpretation 
questions at baseline was 36 percent (4.4 points), while the mean score on calculation questions was 
20 percent (1.8 points). (See Annex 1 for more details.) 

These results suggest that while there has been improvement in financial knowledge, overall levels of 
financial knowledge remain low among adolescents, and financial calculation abilities remain 
particularly weak. Among the financial interpretation questions, respondents had difficulty particularly 
with questions regarding the definition of profit, which were on average answered incorrectly more 
often than correctly at both baseline and endline. This suggests that more education is needed for 
adolescents to better understand financial concepts and especially to improve calculation skills; 
improved knowledge about financial concepts may then also lead to improved financial behaviors, as 
adolescents better understand ways to link their positive financial attitudes to positive behaviors. 

Qualitative analysis suggests that both adolescents and their parents value good financial practices, 
and put particular importance on saving. A majority of the adolescents in FGDs mentioned that they 
save their money. Furthermore, parents in many FGDs in Kajiado mentioned that adolescents were 
often members of savings groups (or “chamas”) that offer saving and borrowing services, while FGDs 
in Mukuru suggested that adolescents save in home banks. By comparison, at midline, FGDs indicated 
that many adolescents saved at home and cited the need to encourage adolescents to use safer 
saving methods, such as banks or mobiles phones. Adolescents at midline also appeared to prefer 
saving on mobile phones as opposed to bank accounts. Quantitative data shows that many 
adolescents still save at home, although this number slightly decreased at endline, while saving in an 
account and participation in youth savings groups increased. This change over time in both qualitative 
and quantitative data suggests adolescents are moving towards use of safer savings methods and to 
save in general, although many barriers to the use of these methods remain. 

In all but one FGD with male OOS adolescents, the adolescents mentioned their parents as a resource 
available to learn about saving money. They mentioned that parents can offer advice on saving, and 
giving money for savings. Adolescents in Kajiado added on that parents support them through the 
purchases of home banks for their savings. Similarly, both male and female parents in FGDs stated 
that they provide support to adolescents for saving, though it could be monetary or nonfinancial. 
Parents in Kajiado mentioned either offering monetary support or donating their goats for support, 
while female parents in Mukuru mentioned offering monetary incentives after good performance at 
school. Parents also described offering advice and counsel on potential small businesses that the 
adolescents could engage in to earn an income and encouraging adolescents to save. However, in 
contrast, a group leader in Kajiado mentioned that parents in the area do not support engagement of 
their children in income-generating activities, and would prefer that they focus on their education, 
though they will allow engagement of boys in income-generating activities, and especially those from 
low income families. 

Most parents do not like when their children engaged in income generating activities. 

They believe that they will not concentrate in education. However, a few like the poor 

families, allow them especially the boy child.  

– Female group leader from Kajiado 
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Adolescents were asked how they spend their savings, and most mentioned that they spend their 
savings on emergencies or urgent needs, such as paying for school fees, support for funerals, buying 
sanitary pads, and basic needs (such as food, shelter, and clothes). It is important to note that in all 
adolescent FGDs with girls, girls mentioned spending savings on sanitary pads. Additionally, all but 
one FGD in Kajiado stated that savings are spent on school fees either for family or for the adolescent, 
while almost all FGDs in Mukuru mention that their savings are spent on buying school items. These 
findings emphasize that while adolescents do save money, it is generally used to fulfill their immediate 
needs, rather than to save for a longer-term goal. In particular, savings are used to pay for school 
expenses—a finding supported by FGDs in which adolescents mentioned school fees as a challenge 
to enrollment—and to pay for SRH-related items, such as sanitary pads. 

FACTORS  INFLUENCING C HANGES  IN  F INANCIAL  PRACTIC ES  

We now examine whether changes in index scores on financial knowledge and on financial attitudes 
and behaviors are associated with changes in financial practices. We use the panel data comprised 
of all MTE baseline and endline respondents to run a fixed effects regression, as in the section 
analyzing changes in ASRH practices. Our analysis shows that improvement in financial knowledge 
and financial attitudes and behaviors are highly colinear, and we therefore expect that if a change in 
one index is associated with a changed behavior, a change in the other index will also be associated 
with a change in this same behavior.  

In general, changes in scores on financial knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors are not significantly 
correlated with changes in financial practices, including decisions to save, the frequency of setting 
aside savings, empowerment to make financial decisions, ability to get money for school, and 
ownership of a formal or mobile banking account. This finding is supported by the results from the 
index on financial attitudes and behaviors, in which financial attitudes generally improved far more 
from baseline to endline than financial behaviors. This suggests that while adolescents may have 
interest in or desire to save and utilize good financial practices, barriers remain to adolescents’ ability 
to actually exercise those practices. 

Changes in scores on financial knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors were significantly correlated with 
improvement in only one financial practice indicator: participation in activities that generate income (p 
= 0.03 for the index on financial attitudes and behaviors, p = 0.02 for the index on financial knowledge). 
The project may have been successful in empowering adolescents to participate in income-generating 
activities, either by providing them with new financial knowledge or by improving confidence or other 
factors. However, it is important to note that participation in income-generating activities is also 
significantly and positively associated with age; when controlling for age, this result is no longer 
significant, suggesting that increased participation in income-generating activities may be due to the 
effects of aging rather than project activities.  

We additionally analyze whether changes in adolescents’ empowerment to make decisions about their 
own savings are associated with changes in financial practices. We find no significant correlations 
between changes in decision-making power across the MTE cohort and changes in financial practices, 
including decisions to save, the frequency of setting aside saving, ability to get money for school, or 
total amount of savings. We also find no significant correlation between the source of the money for 
savings (parents, siblings, or a small business) or participation in a youth savings group and decision-
making ability in a cross-sectional sample of endline respondents. However, we do find that increases 
in ownership of mobile banking accounts are positively and significantly correlated with increases in 
the likelihood of an adolescent making their own decisions about the use of their savings. This 
suggests that access to financial services may be an important determinant of adolescents’ financial 
empowerment. Because access to financial services—particularly formal banking institutions—
remains low among surveyed adolescents, it may be important for future programming to address 
barriers to access of these institutions and services. 
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PERC EIVED BARRI ERS TO  AND OPPORT UNIT I ES  TO  E NGAGE IN 
F INANCIAL  PRACTIC ES  

KIIs with adults reveal that some barriers remain to adolescents’ engagement in savings and, in 
particular, in income-generating activities. Half of the key informants in both Kajiado and Mukuru 
mentioned that some parents do not like their children to engage in income-generating activities 
because they do not like to expose children to money at a young age or they believe these activities 
will distract from adolescents’ education. Several respondents also mentioned that many adolescents 
do not have access to enough capital to start a business—a finding confirmed by the quantitative data 
on savings amounts, in which the median savings amount for endline respondents was 825 Ksh (about 
US$7.50). Additionally, in a KII with a male group leader from Mukuru, he stated that there were still 
low levels of knowledge about the benefits of savings, and that this was a barrier to effective financial 
practices. 

Qualitative respondents also reported additional barriers to engagement in good financial practices 
due to the COVID-19 pandemic. In most FGDs, both adults and adolescents mentioned that the 
markets had been closed down or their income-generating activities had been otherwise restricted, 
reducing incomes. As a result, adolescents described that they had less money for saving and that 
some people struggled to afford their basic needs. An adolescent in one FGD also stated that because 
of COVID, some adolescents’ savings had gone to their parents: 

Pocket money has reduced, savings have gone to our parents to buy food and basic 

needs, some parents have lost jobs  

– In-school female adolescent from Mukuru 

FGD respondents described learning about financial practices and savings primarily through teachers 
and their parents. Respondents in all FGDs with adolescents also mentioned teaching others about 
savings, including fellow students, friends, their siblings, and even their parents. 

I teach my friends when they don`t know. I also teach my parents and neighbors and 

all my brothers. Some parents are illiterate, so they do not know.  

– In-school male adolescent from Kajiado 

Adolescents’ participation in not just learning about savings, but also teaching about savings, implies 
a high level of engagement and interest in financial practices, as well as knowledge of the importance 
of savings. This suggests that there may be further opportunities to engage highly-interested 
adolescents as group leaders or teachers for youth-led savings groups in order to increase knowledge 
of financial practices and improve the prevalence of good financial behaviors. Additionally, the 
relatively low levels of adolescent participation in youth savings groups—with less than 30 percent of 
all endline respondents participating in one of these groups—suggests that there is further opportunity 
to leverage these groups to improve savings rates and financial practices. 

LEADERSHIP COMPETENCIES AMONG ADOLESCENTS 

YLI  TRENDS 

In order to ascertain adolescents’ leadership skills, they were presented with a set of 21 behaviors and 
attitudes and asked how often they do each of them. The questions were scored on a 4-point Likert 
scale with the following values: rarely (1), sometimes (2), most of the time (3), and almost always (4). 
Respondents were able to refuse the question; it is important to note that refusals were coded as 
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zeroes, consistent with the approach taken in the baseline and midline evaluations. The Youth 
Leadership Index was calculated as a simple aggregation of their 21 responses, resulting in a score 
with a maximum possible range of 0 (refused to answer all questions) to 84 (responded “almost 
always” to all questions). The score’s distribution is approximately normal.  

To check the reliability of the index, we used Cronbach’s Alpha, which measures the correlation 
between each of the 21 items in the index. A conventional threshold for Cronbach’s Alpha is 0.80, 
which indicates a fairly reliable index or scale. The YLI had a high reliability index across all cohorts, 
with the highest Cronbach’s Alpha, 0.926, in the baseline sample and the lowest, 0.844, in the MTE 
endline sample. Aggregating across samples, the Alpha statistic is 0.919, exceeding the conventional 
threshold for reliability.   

Table 30: Youth Leadership Index 
 

Baseline Track 2 MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 1696 358 207 207 

Cronbach's alpha 0.926 0.902 0.858 0.844 

Mean score 55.08 49.37 57.83 51.79 

p value 0.000*  0.000*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

The MTE baseline and MTE endline groups indicate a decrease in mean leadership scores from the 
midline to the endline. The gap between the two rounds is statistically significant at the 1 percent level, 
and represents a substantively large decrease in YLI scores, of 0.56 standard deviations. This 
decrease could be attributed to exposure – through the AEP programme – to leadership modules that 
made the adolescents more conscious and critical of their decisions. At the baseline, the same 
adolescents had not been exposed to leadership programming and had a less concrete understanding 
of leadership principles and traits; as a result, they may have been less critical of themselves when 
asked to reflect upon their actions.19 It is also possible that YLI scores would fall naturally as part of 
the aging and maturation process, as adolescents become more self-critical or uncertain of 
themselves. Exogenous factors – such as community-level events or occurrences – are comparatively 
unlikely to account for such broad and systematic changes in YLI scores, because this would require 
an event that affected many communities simultaneously. 

Similar to the MTE cohort, the Track 2 adolescents have a significantly lower mean YLI score than the 
group to which they are being compared – the baseline cohort. The baseline cohort has a mean YLI 
score of 55.08, compared to 49.37 among the Track 2 group. It is important to emphasize the 
differences between the two groups in terms of both observed – and, likely – unobserved 
characteristics. Given the two groups were drawn from different samples, it is not possible to attribute 
the decline in scores from baseline to the Track 2 group to the programme’s influence. Even in the 
context of regression models controlling for observed demographic characteristics – such as age, 
gender, and enrolment status – the results cannot be used to draw conclusions about programme 
impact, due to the presence of unobserved differences between the two groups that likely confound 
the results in important ways. 

In addition to leadership-oriented behaviors, adolescents were also asked whether they hold 
leadership positions in their home or at their school. In the MTE cohort, adolescents were slightly more 
likely to hold leadership positions in the endline than at the baseline – the share who reported holding 
a leadership position rose from 24.3% at baseline to 31.7% at endline (p = 0.09). Interestingly, this 

 

 

19 See Annex 2 for more analysis of this hypothesis. 
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aggregate increase, reported in the left two columns of the table below, was driven entirely by girls – 
female adolescents were significantly more likely to hold a leadership position than the same girls at 
baseline, with no equivalent change among male adolescents. It is possible that the programme 
prompted girls to take on more active leadership roles, as a result of becoming aware of additional 
opportunities as leaders in the community. It is also possible that activities, such as SAA, encouraged 
girls to more actively seek out leadership positions, or that parents – and the community at large – 
were motivated to increase girls’ participation in leadership as a result of community attitudinal change 
initiatives. On the other hand, it is also possible that MTE cohort girls, who aged one year from baseline 
to endline, simply moved into more active leadership as a result of their increasing age – this is 
consistent with older girls taking on more leadership in school or a more “parental” role in their 
households. 

Table 31: YLI: Leadership positions at home or at school 

Respondents were asked: “Do you hold any leadership position at home or in school? 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 207 206 99 98 108 108 

No 75.4% 67.9% 69.7% 69.4% 80.6% 66.7%* 

Yes 24.2% 31.5% 30.3% 30.6% 18.5% 32.4%* 

RTA 0.5% 0.5% 0.0% 0.0% 0.9% 0.9% 

p-value 0.640  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

 

In contrast to girls, adolescent boys in the MTE cohort did not experience an increase in their 
leadership positions at the household or school level. Notably, boys’ leadership at baseline is roughly 
equal to that of girls’ improved leadership participation at endline, implying that girls “caught up” to 
boys between baseline and endline. It is possible that boys have more significant baseline leadership 
roles – owing to socio-cultural factors – and that active intervention by empowerment programming is 
needed to correct this imbalance. This is consistent with much of the qualitative data from KIIs, in 
which interviewees described men as the head of their respective households, with women taking up 
a supplementary role in the home only when there is no male figure present. As a key informant in 
Kajiado described: 

      “In our community, it’s the role of men to ensure that the family is 

comfortable and have everything that they want. When the man of the family is not 

there, maybe dead, the woman becomes the leader and serves the role of the man. 

Then the boys will follow as the helpers to the leader. However, when the boys grow up 

in a family that has no father, they take up the roles of the father and the mother will 

listen to them and work together.” 

- Female Opinion leader Kajiado 

Part of the shift toward increased leadership positions for girls in the MTE cohort may be a function of 
explicit effort by parents and teachers to balance gender in leadership positions for both adults and 
adolescents. For instance, one headteacher in Kajiado stated that their board of managers includes 
“both men and women and, when we give roles, we ensure that both genders are well-represented.” 
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She states that the same logic applied to adolescent boys and girls, ensuring that roles like prefects 
“have representatives of both genders.”20  

Adolescents’ responses on opportunities for girls as leaders varied across the project sites. In Mukuru 
both male and female adolescents mention that girls have the opportunity to be leaders in positions at 
school (i.e. school prefects, school presidents) and at the government level as governors, MPs, 
women’s representatives, ministers, chairladies and “Nyumba Kumi” heads. In Kajiado, a few male 
adolescents mentioned that the constitution calls for leadership roles for women, while most FGDs 
with adolescents in Kajiado mention that girls are often not considered leaders in the community. Girls’ 
leadership positions in Kajiado appear to have increased in recent times, though they merely hold 
leadership positions in church or as “Nyumba Kumi” heads. All FGDs with adolescents acknowledged 
that girls should have leadership positions; this could be attributed to sensitization on gender equality 
at the county level, or the SAAs conducted with the larger community within the duration of the project.  

“Nowadays, girls are just like boys. They are fit for every leadership opportunity, although we are still being left 
behind when leadership positions are being shared in the community." 

-Female Adolescent from Kajiado 

It is worth noting that, among the MTE endline sample, YLI scores are correlated with greater 
engagement in leadership positions. Within this sample, a 5-point higher YLI score is associated with 
a 3.3-point increase in the likelihood of holding a leadership position. This relationship is not extremely 
strong, but it does suggest that empowerment activities that increase YLI scores may be associated 
with adolescents taking on more active leadership roles.  

In addition to leadership positions, the program also sought to increase participation by adolescents 
in youth groups and organizations. Among the MTE cohort, there was a significant increase in such 
participation from baseline to endline, as shown in the table below. In the aggregate, the share of 
adolescents participating in a youth group or organization increased from 28.0 percent to 48.5 percent 
from baseline to endline. Unlike the change in holding leadership positions, the increase in 
participation in an organization was not concentrated exclusively among female adolescents. Rather, 
boys’ participation increased from 24.2 percent to 36.8 percent from baseline to endline, while girls’ 
participation increased from a higher starting point (31.5 percent) to 59.2 percent at endline. While it 
is not possible to attribute these changes to the program directly, it is plausible that the program could 
have increased demand for participation in organizations, such as savings groups, through its 
emphasis on financial literacy. 

Table 32: Youth group involvement 

Respondents were asked: “Are you involved in any youth groups or organizations? 

 All respondents Boys Girls 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 206 206 99 98 108 108 

No 72.0% 51.5%* 75.8% 63.2%* 68.5% 40.8%* 

Yes 28.0% 48.5%* 24.2% 36.8%* 31.5% 59.2%* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

 

Moving beyond gender, involvement in youth groups or organizations seems to have increased 
especially sharply among OOS adolescents, with participation increasing from 28.6 percent to 63.0 
percent at the endline, a significant increase. This finding stands in contrast to the finding that at fewer 

 

 

20 Female Head Teacher, Kajiado. 
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adolescents in the MTE cohort saved money in a youth savings group at endline than at baseline (see 
Table 21), and suggests that while adolescents may be participating in more youth groups or 
organizations, these groups are not used for savings; rather, they may be related to hobbies or 
interests (such as a sports group or religious group). In general, OOS adolescents in the sample were 
more likely to be engaged in income-generating activities (IGAs), and exposure to the program could 
have provided them with a base of knowledge in savings and financial literacy and the opportunity to 
engage with likeminded individuals.  

Table 33: Youth group involvement by school status and location 

Respondents were asked: “Are you involved in any youth groups or organizations? 

 IS OOS Kajiado Mukuru 

 Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline Baseline Endline 

n 151 89 56 46 114 113 93 93 

No 72.2% 55.6%* 71.4% 37.0%* 71.1% 47.8%* 73.1% 55.9%* 

Yes 27.8% 44.4%* 28.6% 63.0%* 29.0% 52.2%* 26.9% 44.1%* 

* Significant at p < 0.05 

 

A majority of parents in the FGDs mentioned that adolescents save money through groups. 
Participation in these groups – that are often known as “chamas” – allow the adolescents to save and 
borrow money, which can be utilized for emergencies, school supplies, starting or expanding an IGA, 
or to service their basic needs. Given the benefits of participation in a savings group, it would not be 
surprising to find that youth group/organization participation increased largely due to increased 
participation specifically in savings groups. 

YLI  ON ASRH KAP,  F INANCIAL  L ITERACY  AND EDUCATION  

In this section, we investigate the relationship between youth leadership behaviors and other outcomes 
of interest to the program, including sexual and reproductive health knowledge, financial literacy, 
savings behaviors, and willingness to work toward one’s future aspirations, among others. Youth 
leadership behaviors are captured by the YLI described in the previous section, which is a composite 
index of 21 positive leadership behaviors. When using the YLI, higher scores are equivalent to more 
positive self-reported behaviors.  

Our interest is in the correlation between the YLI and other outcomes, which will allow us to test the 
program’s underlying Theory of Change. The program is based on an expectation that youth 
empowerment (i.e. YLI) will generate positive knock-on effects; specifically, empowerment will result 
in adolescents who are more knowledgeable about sexual and reproductive health, financial literacy, 
and other outcomes of interest. 

There are two possible approaches to studying the relationship between these variables. The first is 
to employ a cross-sectional linear regression model, assessing the correlation between YLI and other 
outcomes across all respondents for whom data was collected. In this approach, all available data is 
used – we aggregate the baseline, Track 2, and MTE cohorts into a single, large sample, and estimate 
regression models using the full sample. We include members of the baseline MTE cohort who were 
not recontacted at endline, because they provide useful additional data, and their lack of recontact is 
not a detriment to the analysis. Moreover, we exclude baseline MTE cohort members who were 
recontacted, because we include these same individuals from the endline MTE cohort, and we do not 
wish to include the same respondents twice in the model. 

The second approach is to study change over time among the same set of respondents. If YLI and 
financial literacy, for instance, are linked causally, we would expect increases in YLI from baseline to 
endline – within the same, fixed set of respondents – to be associated with a simultaneous increase 
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in financial literacy. This analysis utilizes a panel regression model, taking advantage of the fact that 
206 adolescents from the baseline MTE cohort were successfully recontacted at endline. The models 
investigate covariance in YLI and other outcomes over time, among this fixed set of respondents. This 
approach makes use of a much smaller sample, but is more rigorous in terms of accounting for 
alternative explanations for any observed correlation between YLI and other outcomes. In brief, 
utilizing a panel approach means that we do not need to control for other factors that might jointly 
determine the two variables of interest (e.g., YLI and financial literacy), as long as the factor does not 
vary over time. 

The table below reports results based on the first, cross-sectional, approach. Each row includes the 
key results from a single regression model, where the leftmost column lists the outcome variable 
(dependent variable) that was included in the model. The second column reports the sample size for 
the model; the third column reports the beta coefficient that describes the relationship between YLI 
and the outcome variable in the leftmost column. The final column reports the p-value, identifying 
cases in which YLI is correlated, to a statistically significant degree, with the outcome variable in 
question. It is important to note that each regression includes control variables for age, gender, 
enrolment status, and location (Kajiado versus Mukuru). Unfortunately, because group information is 
not available for all individuals in the sample, standard errors are not clustered; thus, the results 
overstate the relative confidence in the relationship estimated. 

Table 34: YLI and ASRH KAP, financial literacy, and other outcomes - cross-sectional regression models 

Outcome Variable Observations (N) 
Regression 
Coefficient 

P-Value 

ASRH Confidence 2,698 0.128 <0.01* 

Financial Literacy 2,698 0.039 <0.01* 

       Financial Literacy: Calculation 2,698 0.022 <0.01* 

       Financial Literacy: Interpretation 2,698 0.018 <0.01* 

Savings Score 2,698 0.099 <0.01* 

Amount Saved: 
Approximately how much savings do you currently have? 
(Ksh) 

2,599 33.1 <0.01* 

Dropout 
Have you ever dropped out of school, and re-enrolled 
afterwards? 

1,547 0.00 0.61 

Future Aspirations: 
How often are you willing to work hard to achieve your 
dreams? 

2,681 0.040 <0.01* 

 * Significant at p < 0.05 
 

The first outcome variable of interest is adolescent sexual and reproductive health (ASRH) knowledge, 
attitudes and practices (KAP). Our measure of ASRH KAP is an aggregate of 11 survey questions, 
asking respondents their confidence in being able to obtain particular ASRH services. Leadership is 
positively associated with greater confidence in this realm, as shown in the first row of the table – a 1-
standard deviation change in YLI scores (12.6 points) is associated with a 0.18 standard deviation 
change in ASRH KAP scores.  
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Moving down the table, YLI is positively and significantly correlated with financial literacy scores, 
including both sub-scores for calculation and interpretation. YLI is also positively and significantly 
correlated with savings scores, the amount adolescents save, and their self-reported willingness to 
“work hard to achieve their dreams.” In each case, the relationship between YLI and the outcome 
variable is statistically significant at the 1% level, after controlling for age, gender, location, and school 
enrolment status. Many of the effect sizes are substantial: in the case of savings score – which is an 
index of savings attitudes and behaviors self-reported by adolescents – a 1-standard deviation change 
in YLI is associated with a 0.18 standard deviation change in savings scores. We also report a strong 
positive – but substantively small – relationship between YLI and actual savings behavior.21 

It is worth noting that many of the regressions reported investigate the relationship between two 
variables or indices based on adolescents’ self-reported behavior, self-confidence, or planning for the 
future. For instance, the ASRH KAP score captures, in part, an adolescent’s confidence in getting 
assistance at a health center; it may not be surprising that confidence in this realm is correlated with 
confidence in taking on leadership positions.  

Two outcomes in the table are either uncorrelated or correlated only very weakly with YLI scores: 
financial literacy and re-enrolment after dropping out from school. In both cases, higher YLI scores 
have no discernible relationship with improved outcomes. However, we suggest caution regarding the 
latter finding – that adolescent empowerment is not correlated with re-enrolment in school. The 
variable identifying students who dropped out of school and re-enrolled does not distinguish between 
the following three types of students: those who never enrolled in school (and therefore never dropped 
out or re-enrolled); those who never dropped out (and therefore never re-enrolled); and those who 
dropped out and failed to re-enroll. All three types of students are lumped into a single category, with 
comparisons being drawn between this composite group and the comparatively small (n = 58 out of 
1,698 students for whom we have data on this variable) set of students who both dropped out and re-
enrolled in school. Given the rarity of the outcome in question (3.4% of the sample in question dropped 
out and re-enrolled) and the ambiguous structure of the question’s response options, we would not 
rely on this evidence to draw strong conclusions. 

As noted briefly above, the primary drawback to this analytical approach is that correlation between 
two variables in a cross-sectional model could occur for many reasons. This is also true of panel 
regression models, but the panel approach we take below accounts for at least some of the potential 
confounding factors in the analysis. In the table below we report the results of regression models using 
the panel of baseline and endline MTE cohort adolescents, studying the covariance of their YLI scores 
and other outcomes over time. 

Table 35: YLI and ASRH KAP, financial literacy, and other outcomes - panel regression models 

Outcome Variable 
Observations 

(N) 
Regression 
Coefficient 

P-Value 

ASRH KAP 414 0.050 0.34 

Financial Literacy 
  

414 0.041 0.17 

       Financial Literacy: Calculation 414 -0.017 0.35 

 

 

21 For every 1-point increase in YLI scores, respondents reported an increased savings over the last 12 months of just 33 Kenyan 
Shillings. It is worth noting that this relationship holds even when we employ the log of Shillings saved, as savings resembles an 
exponential distribution. 
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       Financial Literacy: Interpretation 414 0.058 <0.001* 

Savings Score 414 0.042 0.36 

Amount Saved: 
Approximately how much savings do you currently have? (Ksh) 

406 47.1 0.36 

Dropout 
Have you ever dropped out of school, and re-enrolled 
afterwards? 

311 0.0002 0.69 

Future Aspirations: 
How often are you willing to work hard to achieve your dreams? 

413 0.050 <0.001* 

 * Significant at p < 0.05 

 

The results in the table are quite different from those in the cross-sectional analysis reported 
previously. Whereas the cross-sectional models suggested a strong relationship between YLI, on one 
hand, and ASRH KAP, savings score, and savings behavior, on the other, YLI is not a significant 
predictor of any of these outcomes in the panel model. The panel model employs both a much smaller 
sample size – as shown in the table – and a more rigorous approach to controlling for omitted variables 
that might otherwise bias the results.  

The only outcomes that are statistically related to YLI scores are “future aspirations” and the financial 
interpretation sub-score. Respondents who have higher YLI scores are more likely to state that they 
are willing to work hard to achieve their dreams on a regular basis and are more likely to score highly 
on the financial interpretation sub-index. This first finding is not entirely surprising, as attitudes and 
traits captured in the YLI module – such as willingness to work hard, organize one’s peers, and accept 
responsibility for one’s actions – are conceptually related to a willingness to make sacrifices to pursue 
one’s goals. Similarly, traits such as a willingness to work hard, which is captured in higher YLI scores, 
may also be associated with higher levels of financial literacy—as seen in the positive and significant 
financial interpretation correlation—as adolescents may work harder to learn financial concepts due 
to inherent motivation, desire to start a business or help with a family business, or other related factors. 

SHARING OF  INFO RMATION WIT H OT HERS  

In order to determine whether there was knowledge transfer of AEP programme, adolescents were 
asked whether they had shared AEP learning. A majority of the adolescents appear to have shared 
information with others. The adolescent girls in Track 2 cohort appear to have shared more (67.6 
percent) than the boys (60.9 percent) and the same applies for the girls in MTE endline who seem to 
have shared more information (59.3 percent) compared to the boys (48.0 percent). OOS groups were, 
on average, more likely to have shared information with others; among the Track 2 cohort, 65.8 percent 
of OOS adolescents had shared information compared to 63.5 percent of IS adolescents, while among 
the MTE cohort, 60.9 percent of OOS adolescents had shared information compared to 51.9 percent 
of IS adolescents. This may be because the OOS groups engage in IGAs in the markets in Kajiado, 
and in Viwandani, which is the factories around Mukuru. These groups had the opportunity to engage 
with more individuals in their day-to-day activities as opposed to the IS groups. Overall, there appears 
to have been more sharing of information by the Track 2 groups in comparison to the MTE endline 
groups. 

Table 36: Sharing information 

Respondents were asked: If yes who did you share this information with? 

 MTE endline Track 2 endline 
n 111 230 
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Friend or classmate 81.1% 79.1% 
Family 27.0% 40.4% 
Stranger 0.0% 0.0% 
Refused to answer 0.0% 0.9% 
Other 3.6% 1.7% 

Note: Responses may sum to more than 100 percent because multiple responses were allowed 

A majority (81 percent) of the adolescents in the Track 2 and MTE cohorts appeared to have shared 
this information with a friend or classmate, which is followed by the sharing with family. The fact that 
the largest majority shared this information with classmate or friend is of great benefit to the 
programme, as there could be an interchange of information among the larger population of 
adolescents. This is beneficial to future programming, as the choice of modules and activities 
presented to adolescents could in fact influence the life choices of the larger population of adolescents. 
Complementing the quantitative data, a great majority of adolescents in both male and female FGDs 
mentioned that they teach information about saving to the friends who may not be part of AEP, their 
classmates, siblings, and friends. 

COVID-19 

At endline, adolescents in the MTE and Track 2 cohorts were asked questions about their knowledge 
of and behaviors relating to COVID-19. Overall, knowledge of the means of transmission of COVID-
19 was relatively high. Over 82 percent of respondents were aware that adolescents could catch 
COVID and that adolescents could spread COVID to other people even if they had mild or no 
symptoms. Similarly, over 90 percent of respondents disagreed with the statement “COVID-19 is for 
the elderly people only” and 89.4 percent agreed with the statement that COVID-19 can be spread by 
hugging and shaking hands. 

A majority of respondents also expressed intention to practice good behaviors related to COVID-19, 
such as seeking medical advice when a family member is sick, maintaining social distance, self-
isolating, and following ministry of health guidelines (see Table 37). Additionally, 97.8 percent of 
respondents stated that they followed the ministry of health advice on COVID-19 prevention measures, 
and 92.6 percent stated that they would seek healthcare from a clinic if they contracted COVID-19 
despite adolescents rarely falling seriously ill from the disease. In contrast to these findings, however, 
a relatively large portion of adolescents “agreed” (17.0 percent) or “agreed strongly” (6.1 percent) that 
they “should do as some of [their friends] are doing not sticking to the rules about physical distancing 
and attend parties.” This suggests that adolescents are still susceptible to peer pressure which may 
lead them to not follow COVID restrictions, despite having relatively high levels of knowledge about 
the dangers posed by the disease. 

Table 37: Knowledge and behaviors related to COVID-19 

n = 593 
Disagree 
strongly 

Disagree Neutral Agree 
Agree 

strongly 

COVID-19 is for the 
elderly people only 

75.9% 15.5% 1.0% 4.7% 2.9% 

COVID-19 can be spread 
by hugging and shaking 
hands 

5.9% 3.2% 1.5% 34.4% 55.0% 

I will seek medical advice 
when a family member is 
sick from COVID-19 

1.7% 2.4% 3.2% 38.1% 54.6% 
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I will maintain social 
distance and stay away 
from the sick family 
member 

4.1% 4.7% 4.9% 38.1% 48.2% 

I will self-isolate if I have 
been exposed to COVID-
19 

4.2% 4.2% 4.4% 34.9% 52.3% 

I will take care of the 
member while following 
ministry of health safety 
measures 

2.0% 2.2% 4.1% 37.3% 54.5% 

 

There were some significant correlations between access to ICT devices and information about 
COVID-19, but these relationships were not exclusively positive. Access to a radio was significantly 
correlated with negative responses to the question “I should do as some of my friends are doing not 
sticking to the rules about physical distancing and attend parties,” access to a computer was positively 
and significantly correlated with correct answers to the question “Can adolescents catch COVID-19?” 
and access to the internet was positively and significantly correlated with correct answers to the 
question “Since there are few known cases of adolescents getting seriously ill with COVID-19, should 
I go to a health facility if I develop symptoms of the disease?” However, access to a computer was 
significantly associated with higher rates of incorrect response to whether COVID-19 can be spread 
by hugging and shaking hands, and access to both the internet and radio were significantly correlated 
with higher rates of incorrect responses to whether COVID-19 is for elderly people only. This may 
suggest that misinformation about COVID-19 is being spread over some ICT channels, although the 
contradictory effects and overall low numbers of adolescents with access to many of these devices 
make results inconclusive. 

The most frequent method adolescents used to prevent COVID-19 was to wear a face mask (56.0 
percent of respondents), followed by washing hands regularly, keeping social distance, and using 
hand sanitizer. There were no significant differences in knowledge of COVID-19 or prevention methods 
used by gender or school status. However, respondents in Kajiado were, on average, less confident 
in some of their knowledge of and intended behaviors around COVID-19 than in Mukuru; these 
respondents were significantly less likely to “agree strongly” and more likely to “agree” with statements 
on maintaining distance from a sick family member, seeking medical advice for a sick family member, 
and whether COVID-19 can be spread by hugging and shaking hands. In contrast, respondents in 
Mukuru were significantly more likely to “disagree” or “disagree strongly” that they would stay away 
from a sick family member, although sample size for these responses was low (n = 24 and 28 
respectively). In general, these findings suggest that while it may be useful to continue spreading 
awareness of COVID-19 in order to ensure that all adolescents fully understand how the disease is 
spread—particularly in Kajiado where respondents may be less certain about their knowledge of the 
disease—overall, knowledge of the pandemic and the ways in which the disease spread are relatively 
high. 

A majority of in-school adolescents (89.0 percent) also reported feeling safe and ready to go back to 
school. However, in the qualitative data, all key informants mentioned that the Ministry of Education 
was not adequately prepared for the reopening of schools, and that facilities are not satisfactory to 
ensure the safety of the students during the pandemic. In spite of this, a number of KII respondents 
thought students would be safer at schools as they would be more closely supervised as compared to 
when they are at home, and that this would lower the chances of students contracting COVID-19. This 
view, however, was not unanimous: for example, a group leader in Kajiado was not confident of the 
safety of the students at school and believed they would be safer at home. Overall, regardless of views 
on the relative safety of schools or the home, it was generally suggested that resources were needed 
to prevent the spread of COVID-19 in schools: 
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…pupils being in school are safer than outside there. However, we want the facilities 

that can help us implement the procedures that are necessary for the pandemic 

period. We ensure that we take temperatures every morning, and in case we find 

symptom cases, we refer them to hospital for further confirmation.  

– Female teacher from Kajiado 

It is good for schools to re-open, however the government needs to improve on 

distribution of masks and sanitization.  

– Male teacher from Mukuru 

In general, key informants felt that not enough actions had been taken by the local administration and 
Ministry of Education in order to ensure the safety of schools. In every KII, respondents expressed 
dissatisfaction with the actions of the government to provide COVID-19 prevention resources : 

When COVID-19 came, [the ministry] have promised to give a number of items like 

sanitizers, face masks, water tanks and temperature testing machines, but up to date, 

they haven’t delivered. When we try to tell the parents to buy, they say the 

government has agreed to buy for us and they have announced in the radio. Especially 

when we are expecting full reopening of school.  

– Male teacher from Kajiado 

The government promised to issue facilities that will help the school reopen without 

risk of covid-19, but up to date, it has not supplied anything.  

– Female group leader from Kajiado 

Overall, the quantitative and qualitative results point to strong awareness of COVID-19, but a relatively 
low level of resources to combat the pandemic, particularly at schools. In order to reduce the spread 
of the pandemic in Kenya, it would likely be useful to increase access to resources that can help 
prevent the spread of the disease, such as face masks and handwashing supplies. 
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CONCLUSIONS AND KEY TAKEAWAYS 

There was little change in gender stereotypes over time, particularly among boys. Analysis of 
gender stereotypes, however, revealed substantial barriers to safe sexual practices for girls: a high 
percentage of respondents agreed that “the female is responsible for protection,” but respondents also 
frequently agreed that “women who carry condoms are ‘easy’ or prostitutes.” This reveals a barrier 
that women face to having safe sex: they are both frequently considered to be responsible for 
protection, but also face stigma when carrying condoms. 

Many barriers remain for girls to use condoms. Girls were significantly less likely than boys to 
express confidence that they could convince their partner to use condoms if desired. Both qualitative 
and quantitative data suggests that many girls do not feel comfortable or empowered to use condoms 
due to a variety of cultural and other barriers. However, the findings also suggest that girls may be 
more confident negotiating use of contraceptive methods other than condoms and are significantly 
more likely than boys to use contraceptive methods other than condoms, suggesting that some girls 
may be relying on these methods instead of condoms.  There is little evidence of change in reducing 
barriers to use or access of contraceptive methods, including condoms and other methods. The same 
is true of attitudes towards contraceptive methods. The quantitative data suggests that some 
adolescents expressed greater intention to use contraceptive methods after exposure to the project, 
but these results were not significant for every cohort.  

There is some evidence of success in improving participants’ confidence in accessing SRH 
services. This result is somewhat supported by the data from respondents asked why they did not 
access SRH services, in which a smaller (though insignificantly so) proportion of MTE endline 
respondents than baseline respondents stated that they were afraid to go. 

Traditional gender roles restrict girls’ ability to hold leadership positions, particularly at home. 
Qualitative data suggests that men are the primary decision-makers, and that girls are not involved in 
decision-making. While it was somewhat common for FGD respondents to state that women had 
become increasingly involved in decision-making in recent times—and to describe this as a positive 
change—there was no advocacy for the increased participation of girls in decision-making in FGDs 
with parents. In contrast, however, it appears that girls do have opportunities to take leadership 
positions at schools. 

Qualitative data suggests that cultural and financial barriers remain to accessing ASRH 
services. Among FGD respondents, lack of money appeared to be a great challenge to accessing to 
health facilities across all the project areas. High transport costs and health facility fees, especially for 
private facilities, hinder access to health services. Fear, shyness, and cowardice were also mentioned 
by respondents from both male and female FGDs as a challenge in accessing health facilities. 
However, within quantitative data, many adolescents claimed not to require SRH services, and 
relatively low numbers of adolescents reported facing financial and cultural barriers to access.  

Targeting men and boys. Female adolescent gains in ASRH knowledge and attitudes are 
undermined by their lack of decision-making power and confidence in negotiating contraceptive 
use with partners. Future programming may consider putting greater emphasis on engagement 
with men and adolescent boys on issues of ASRH.   
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Knowledge of key SRH topics improved. All questions except one related to pregnancy were 
answered correctly by over 75 percent of respondents at endline for both Track 2 and MTE cohorts. 
However, even before participating in the project, respondents seem to have had good knowledge of 
the ways in which HIV/AIDS is not transmitted (through bug bite, sharing food, or touch). This suggests 
that more education may be needed on pregnancy, but that education on HIV/AIDS is strong even 
outside of project activities.  

Some improvements were seen in financial practices and attitudes among adolescents. 
Respondents were significantly more likely to have saved money during the last 12 months, to engage 
in activities that generate income, and to have learned about the importance of saving at endline than 
at baseline. On average, adolescents also had more money saved at endline than at baseline, with 
boys saving more money on average than girls. 

Barriers remain to the use of formal financial institutions by adolescents. Across both baseline 
and endline, respondents were most likely to have saved their money at home. A relatively low portion 
of all respondents stated that they had access to an account at a banking institution. Additionally, only 
a small percentage of respondents owned a bank/ATM card or an account at a banking institution at 
either baseline or endline. There was no significant change in access to these services across baseline 
and endline, nor were there any significant differences by gender. Respondents were more likely to 
own a mobile phone with online banking/buying services or to participate in a youth savings group. 

In general, a fairly large percentage of adolescents reported having decision-making power 
over the use of their savings. There were no significant differences by gender. These results suggest 
that many adolescents already feel empowered to make their own decisions regarding their savings, 
and that there is little change regarding the financial empowerment of adolescents who faced barriers 
to their own decision-making. However, over 20 percent of adolescents reported that their parents 
made decisions regarding their savings for them; this suggests that more work is needed to continue 
to improve adolescents’ empowerment to make financial decisions. 

 

 

  

Connect adolescents with ASRH service providers. Future programming should consider 
bringing ASRH providers into programming more directly to alleviate some of these concerns. 
Discussions around privacy, better understanding services available, and more information 
regarding the logistics of accessing these services may help change behaviors and increase use 
of ASRH facilities by adolescent.  

Link adolescents with financial institutions. In future programming, it may be useful to tailor 
information on financial practices and savings options to better encourage the use of youth savings 
groups and online banking services; it may also be useful to build partnerships with formal banking 
institutions in order to reduce barriers to access for youth. Increased access to formal banking 
institutions—or any savings methods that do not require savings at home—may empower even 
more adolescents to make their own decisions regarding their savings, and to engage in positive 
financial practices. 
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ANNEX 1: INDEX QUESTIONS AND RELIABILITY 
 

Table 38: SRH confidence index questions 

Question Mean 
Standard 

deviation 

Corrected item-total 

correlation 

Cronbach’s alpha if 

question removed 

I am confident that I could get 

condoms if I needed them  
2.74 0.026 0.578 0.863 

I am confident I could get an HIV test 

if I needed it 
3.39 0.020 0.474 0.869 

I am confident that I could get 

information on how to avoid getting 

pregnant/impregnating a girl, if I 

needed it 

3.15 0.023 0.543 0.865 

I am confident I could get a family 

planning method, other than 

condoms or pills, if I needed it 

2.46 0.025 0.597 0.862 

I am confident I could reach a health 

facility for SRH services without 

difficulty 

2.99 0.024 0.746 0.851 

I am confident my parents would 

support me to access a health facility 

for SRH services 

2.87 0.024 0.601 0.861 

I am confident I could access a 

health facility for SRH services, even 

if my parents did not support me 

2.81 0.024 0.680 0.856 

If I access a health facility for SRH 

services, the doctor/nurse would be 

helpful 

3.29 0.021 0.625 0.860 

If I access a health facility for SRH 

services, the doctor/nurse would yell 

at me 

3.16 0.022 0.239 0.884 

If I access a health facility for SRH 

services, my friends would support 

me 

2.85 0.023 0.560 0.864 

I would feel confident to access a 

health facility for SRH services 
3.07 0.022 0.726 0.853 

Note: Each question has a maximum score of 4 points, for a total maximum score of 44. 
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Table 39: Financial attitudes and behaviors index questions 

Question Mean 
Standard 

deviation 

Corrected item-

total correlation 

Cronbach’s alpha if 

question removed 

Saving money is important to me 3.84 0.013 0.493 0.720 

I do not like to think about money 

issues22 
2.34 0.031 -0.037 0.784 

I think about saving money for my 

future 
3.59 0.021 0.535 0.711 

Money is just for spending on things 

I want23 
2.97 0.030 0.160 0.760 

Learning about finances is important 

to me 
3.65 0.019 0.513 0.714 

I like to manage my own money 3.67 0.019 0.525 0.715 

I set long term financial goals  3.20 0.028 0.517 0.708 

My financial situation limits my 

ability to do things that  are 

important to me 

3.28 0.028 0.383 0.727 

Whenever I do small income 

generating activities, I keep written 

records of all my income 

2.78 0.034 0.483 0.725 

Whenever I do an income generating 

project, I take time to calculate the 

difference between the money that I 

get from the project and all the 

expenses that I incur in running the 

project. 

2.81 0.033 0.475 0.726 

I am willing to trade my immediate 

rewards for greater gains in future 
3.29 0.026 0.483 0.713 

I know where to get information on 

different market prices  
2.96 0.031 0.388 0.727 

Note: Each question has a maximum score of 4 points, for a total maximum score of 40. 

  

 

 

22 Excluded from final index due to low reliability. 
23 Excluded from final index due to low reliability. 
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Table 40: Financial knowledge index questions 

Question Mean 
Standard 

deviation 

Corrected 

item-total 

correlation 

Cronbach’s 

alpha if 

question 

removed 

Mary bought a 50kg bag of beans at Kshs 10,000.00. She divided the bag into 1kg packets and then sold 

the 1kg packets of beans at Kshs 300.00 each: 

Mary ran a loss when she sold the beans 0.912 0.008 0.757 0.957 

Mary made a profit when she sold the beans 0.514 0.012 0.769 0.957 

The buying price for the beans was USD1.00 

per kg 
0.723 0.014 0.703 0.958 

How much did Mary get after selling all the 

beans? 
0.581 0.011 0.760 0.957 

How much was Mary’s gross profit?  0.549 0.011 0.717 0.958 

Mary had bought the beans in Marikiti 

vegetable market. She had spent Kshs 300.00 

on transport.  How much was Mary’s net profit. 

0.507 0.011 0.719 0.958 

Gudo wanted to buy 2l cooking oil from OK shop. He knew that the price of cooking oil was Kshs 350 so 

he had set aside Kshs 350 to buy the oil. On arriving at the shop he found that because of the OK Grand 

Challenge Jackpot Promotion, the price of cooking oil had been reduced to Kshs 300 only. In this case: 

Gudo ran a loss 0.923 0.007 0.759 0.957 

Gudo made a profit 0.567 0.016 0.760 0.957 

Gudo earned interest 0.680 0.017 0.658 0.958 

Gudo realized a saving 0.516 0.011 0.740 0.957 

Sekai deposited KShs 20,000.00 into her savings account. She left it in the account for five years. She did 

not withdraw any amount. She also did not deposit more. But when she checked her balance after the five 

years, it was KShs 25,000.00. In this case:  

The bank had stolen Sekai’s money 0.936 0.007 0.773 0.957 

Sekai had made some profit 0.560 0.016 0.768 0.957 

Sekai'a money had earned interest 0.570 0.012 0.694 0.958 

Sekai ran a loss 0.912 0.007 0.768 0.957 

What rate of return did Sekai earn on her initial 

investment?  
0.318 0.012 0.656 0.958 

Dapi took a loan of Kshs 100,000 at an annual interest rate of 15% per year. He returned the loan in six 

months together with the interest.   

How much interest did he pay?  0.293 0.012 0.705 0.958 

What was the total amount he paid back to the 

bank? 
0.276 0.011 0.705 0.958 

Immediately upon taking the Kshs 100,000 

Dapi went to Tanzania and made a bulk 

purchase of textiles with Kshs 90,000. He used 

Kshs 10,000 for transport. When he sold the 

textiles he realized KShs 350,000. What was 

Dapi’s gross profit? 

0.256 0.011 0.674 0.958 

What was Dapi’s net profit after paying back 

the loan and its interest? 
0.188 0.010 0.662 0.958 

Dapi bought a calculator for Kshs 1000 and sold it for Kshs 2000. Gudo bought a cellphone for Kshs 2000 

and sold it for Kshs 3500.  

Who made a higher percentage profit?  0.373 0.011 0.724 0.957 

What percentage profit did Dapi realize? 0.361 0.012 0.675 0.958 

Note: Each question has a maximum score of 1 point, for a total maximum score of 21. 
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Table 41: Financial knowledge index questions, calculation only 

Question 
Corrected item-total 

correlation 

Cronbach’s alpha if 

question removed 

How much did Mary get after selling all the beans? 0.666 0.929 

How much was Mary’s gross profit?  0.696 0.927 

Mary had bought the beans in Marikiti vegetable 

market. She had spent Kshs 300.00 on transport.  

How much was Mary’s net profit. 

0.721 0.925 

What rate of return did Sekai earn on her initial 

investment? 
0.736 0.925 

How much interest did he pay?  0.808 0.920 

What was the total amount he paid back to the 

bank? 
0.820 0.919 

Immediately upon taking the Kshs 100,000 Dapi 

went to Tanzania and made a bulk purchase of 

textiles with Kshs 90,000. He used Kshs 10,000 for 

transport. When he sold the textiles he realized 

KShs 350,000. What was Dapi’s gross profit? 

0.783 0.922 

What was Dapi’s net profit after paying back the 

loan and its interest? 
0.780 0.922 

What percentage profit did Dapi realize? 0.708 0.926 

 

Table 42: Financial calculation index scores 

 Track 2 
Baseline 

Track 2 
Endline 

MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 1,696 358 207 207 

Cronbach's alpha 0.940 0.914 0.877 0.922 

Mean score 1.83 2.90 1.57 3.44 

p value 0.03*  < 0.001*  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Maximum score: 9 
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Table 43: Financial knowledge index questions, interpretation only 

Question 
Corrected item-total 

correlation 

Cronbach’s alpha if 

question removed 

Mary ran a loss when she sold the beans 0.807 0.951 

Mary made a profit when she sold the beans 0.811 0.950 

The buying price for the beans was USD1.00 per kg 0.720 0.953 

Gudo ran a loss 0.854 0.949 

Gudo made a profit 0.860 0.949 

Gudo earned interest 0.678 0.955 

Gudo realized a saving 0.835 0.950 

The bank had stolen Sekai’s money 0.863 0.949 

Sekai had made some profit 0.857 0.949 

Sekai'a money had earned interest 0.728 0.953 

Sekai ran a loss 0.861 0.949 

Who made a higher percentage profit?  0.605 0.958 

 

Table 44: Financial interpretation index scores 

 Track 2 
Baseline 

Track 2 
Endline 

MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 1,696 358 207 207 

Cronbach's alpha 0.961 0.923 0.844 0.921 

Mean score 4.05 5.87 6.84 6.37 

p value < 0.001*  0.09  

* Significant at p < 0.05 

Maximum score: 12  
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Table 45: YLI questions 

Question Mean 
Standard 

deviation 

Corrected item-

total correlation 

Cronbach’s 

alpha if 

question 

removed 

How often do you like to try new activities 

that you  know how to do? 
2.50 0.022 0.531 0.912 

How often do your friends ask you for 

advice?  
2.34 0.023 0.527 0.912 

How often do you recognize when people 

have different skills to contribute to a task? 
2.16 0.022 0.555 0.911 

How often are you comfortable when your 

teacher selects you to answer a question?  
2.93 0.022 0.363 0.915 

How often do you contribute ideas to 

discussions at home even if they are different 

from others' ideas?  

2.32 0.022 0.557 0.911 

How often do you ask questions at school 

when you don’t understand something?  
2.80 0.023 0.473 0.913 

How often can you describe your thoughts to 

someone?   
2.30 0.023 0.556 0.911 

How often do the things you do set a good 

example for your peers?  
2.72 0.022 0.614 0.910 

How often do you consider possible 

outcomes of your decisions before making 

them? 

2.45 0.022 0.617 0.910 

How often do you accept responsibility for 

the outcome of your decisions?  
2.57 0.022 0.613 0.910 

How often do you recognize the choices you 

make today can affect your life in the future? 
2.46 0.023 0.545 0.911 

How often can you show what is important to 

you with your actions?  
2.63 0.022 0.650 0.909 

How often do you find a different way of 

saying what is on your mind, If someone does 

not understand you?  

2.55 0.021 0.610 0.910 

How often do you encourage others to join 

together to help your community? 
2.51 0.023 0.593 0.910 

How often do you cooperate with others to 

get things done at home?  
2.90 0.021 0.554 0.911 

How often are you comfortable telling an 

adult, If someone treats you unfairly at 

school?  

2.64 0.023 0.478 0.913 

How often are you willing to work hard to 

achieve your dreams?   
3.28 0.029 0.560 0.911 

How often are you better able to finish a task 

when you plan ahead?  
2.77 0.021 0.593 0.910 

How often can you organize your peers to do 

activity, when you have the opportunity?  
2.54 0.022 0.616 0.910 

How often are you interested in being a leader 

at your school?  
2.80 0.026 0.496 0.913 

How often do you try to understand the cause 

of the problem before trying to solve it? 
2.57 0.021 0.617 0.910 

Note: Each question has a maximum score of 4 points, for a total maximum score of 44. 
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ANNEX 2: YLI SCORE DISTRIBUTION 
In the section “YLI trends,” we find that YLI scores decrease from baseline to endline for both the MTE 
and Track 2 cohorts. We hypothesize that this decrease could be attributed to exposure – through the 
AEP program – to leadership modules that made the adolescents more conscious and critical of their 
decisions. It is also possible that YLI scores would fall naturally as part of the aging and maturation 
process, as adolescents become more self-critical or uncertain of themselves. 

To examine this hypothesis, we look at the distribution in scores for both cohorts at baseline and 
endline. To do so, we demean the data and use the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test to test for equality of 
distributions across each cohort and data collection period. We find no significant differences in 
distribution of scores for either the MTE or Track 2 cohorts across baseline and endline. Figure 1 
demonstrates this pattern, showing that the overall distribution of scores is similar across baseline and 
endline, but that mean scores decreased for both cohorts at endline. 

Figure 1: Kernel density plot of YLI scores 
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ANNEX 3: LOW-EXPOSURE ADOLESCENT SCORE COMPARISON 
 

The table below compares results of key index scores of the report’s full sample of MTE adolescents 
with a subsample (“Current Sample”) with a subsample which excludes 31 low-exposure MTE 
adolescents (“Excluding low-exposure”). The key indexes analyzed include: scores for financial 
knowledge; financial attitudes and behaviors; confidence in accessing SRH services; and YLI. The 
analysis finds little different in results between the two samples on any of the indices, ultimately 
resulting in the decision to include the full “Current Sample” in analysis – rather than dropping 31 low-
exposure adolescent observations. (See Limitations Section). 

Index scores for financial knowledge 

  Current Sample Excluding low-exposure adolescents 
  MTE Baseline MTE Endline MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 207 207 184 184 

Mean score 8.4 9.8 8.3 10 

p value 0.02*   0.0002*   

          

Index scores for financial attitudes and behaviors 

  Current Sample Excluding low-exposure adolescents 
  MTE Baseline MTE Endline MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 207 207 184 184 

Mean score 31.6 33.6 31.5 33.7 

p value 0.005*   .0002*   

          

Index scores for confidence in accessing SRH services 

  Current Sample Excluding low-exposure adolescents 
  MTE Baseline MTE Endline MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 207 207 184 184 

Mean score 32.46 35.23 32.29 35.44 

p value 0.0004*   0.0001*   

          

Youth Leadership Index 

  Current Sample Excluding low-exposure adolescents 
  MTE Baseline MTE Endline MTE Baseline MTE Endline 

n 207 207 184 184 

Mean score 57.83 51.79 57.71 51.96 

p value 0.000*   0.000*   

 

 


